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Preface 

Entrepreneurship is a very important phenomenon of the end of 20th and 21st centuries. It 
is one of the drivers of the national economies growth and job creation. Its importance is 
even underlined by economists as a shift from a managed to an entrepreneurial economy. 
To exploit the potential of an entrepreneurial economy based on commercialization of 
knowledge through entrepreneurial activities is a long-term and complex process. In this 
process, the ecosystem and, particularly, the new role of institutions and policies is crucial. 
However, past research has suggested that regional dimensions are very important for 
entrepreneurial activity development. In addition, inclusive entrepreneurship has been 
identified as one of the most important factors of inclusive economic and social growth in 
modern times. All in all, to understand these dimensions thoroughly requires serious 
interdisciplinary academic research.  
 
The scientific monograph “Danube Region observatory: Entrepreneurship ecosystem, 
women and youth entrepreneurship” significantly contributes to current knowledge on 
critical aspects of entrepreneurship in this very important European region. It is the second 
observatory to extensively study entrepreneurship in this region, and the Danube Region 
deserves it. The region represents the huge potential for entrepreneurial development to 
impact more than one fifth of the European population. The European Union has 
recognized the importance and potential of this region as well, and it has developed a 
macro-regional strategy that was adopted by the European Commission in 2010. This 
strategy (EUSDR) and its four pillars (connecting the region; protecting the environment; 
framework; building prosperity and strengthening the region) has created a very good 
framework within which regional dimensions of entrepreneurial activity can be exploited. 
 
In addition, the diversity of the 14 countries along the Danube river is very rich not only 
from an economic development point of view but also from cultural and social points of 
view. Naturally, as the analysis in this monograph confirms, there is diversity in the level 
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and quality of entrepreneurial frameworks, entrepreneurial intention, activity, and 
aspiration in the involved countries. Detailed insights into a profile of the nine studied 
countries of the European Union based on GEM data and SBA factsheets creates a 
comparable basis from which differences in societal values for entrepreneurship and key 
entrepreneurial characteristics are visible. This knowledge creates good opportunities for 
cooperation and collaboration among nations, companies, and individuals as a basis for 
improvement of competitiveness of this region and Europe as a whole. To achieve this, as 
is rightly stated in this monograph, requires that the most developed countries from the 
Upper Danube Region (Germany, Austria, etc.) to transfer their knowledge, experience, 
and best practices to countries of the Lower Danube Region (Ukraine, Romania) to support 
their faster development and growth. However, achieving this requires also knowing the 
other options that contribute to the growth.  
 
The authors in this monograph studied two segments that have the potential to contribute 
to inclusive growth across the Danube Region. Specifically, women and youth 
entrepreneurship are identified as very important components of inclusive 
entrepreneurship. The authors’ findings confirm significant differences among countries 
of this region as far as entrepreneurial characteristics of women and youth are concerned. 
In addition, the addressed barriers and challenges of these two groups towards 
entrepreneurship are important information sources for differentiation in policies and 
programs formulation to support their development and contribution to inclusive growth. 
A very important message for policy makers is to focus on supporting and developing 
innovation through opportunity-based motives for women and youth entrepreneurship.  
 
In this monograph, the Slovenian team perfectly handled complex issues of Danube Region 
entrepreneurship using numerous data sources, like the Global Entrepreneurship Index 
(GEI) 2018, Doing Business 2018, Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM), SME 
Review, OECD surveys, Eurostat data, and much more. Due to this careful research and 
use of data, the presented findings at the second observatory are a reliable source of 
information that can be used and can contribute to correct implementation of the EU 
strategy in the Danube Region while also inspiring further academic research and policy 
makers at the national and regional levels. 
 

Prof. Dr. Anna Pilková 
       

Vice dean for science and research 
    Head of Strategy and Entrepreneurship Department 

    Comenius University in Bratislava  
Faculty of Management 
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1 Introduction 

In 2015, the first Danube Region Entrepreneurship Observatory entitled Diversity and 
Potential was published. It was a step into researching entrepreneurship in the region that 
is connected on multiple levels along the longest river in the European Union which bears 
many different names (Donau, Dunaj, Duna, Dunav, Dunarea, Dunau, Donava, and 
Danube). Countries which belong to the Danube Region differ significantly by living 
standards, economic development, and the problems they face, which makes 
entrepreneurship in the region even more interesting to research. However, due to this 
heterogeneity and diversity, it is a challenge to find the best way to conduct said research.  
There is no single methodology which can be used to get a sufficiently rich picture of the 
region that could help policy makers in Danube region countries to diminish differences 
among countries. This is the main goal of the EU Strategy for the Danube Region. The 
span of the differences among these countries is huge, with GDP per capita ranging from 
less than 3.000 USD to over 47.000 USD, unemployment rates from 2.9 % to 20.5 %, 
world competitiveness rankings from 15th to 59th; and populations from over 82 million 
people to fewer than 1 million. 
 
The new Danube Region Entrepreneurship Observatory is currently investigating three 
domains of entrepreneurship in the Danube Region countries in further detail: first, 
entrepreneurship frameworks within which entrepreneurial activities are taking place, 
second, female entrepreneurship, and third, youth entrepreneurship. In doing so, this study 
uses numerous sources and various primary and secondary databases. In chapter 2, on 
entrepreneurship frameworks and the entrepreneurship profiles of the Danube Region 
countries, the following surveys and data sources were used: first, data from the Global 
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4 INTRODUCTION 
 
Entrepreneurship Index (GEDI, 2018), to analyse the quality of entrepreneurship and 
entrepreneurship ecosystem; second, data from Doing Business (Doing Business, 2018) to 
analyse conditions for doing business over the entire business life cycle; third, data from 
the Global Entrepreneurship Monitor to analyse entrepreneurial activity and societal values 
for entrepreneurship, and fourth, the SME Performance Review with its SBA Fact Sheets. 
In chapter 3, on female entrepreneurship, the Eurostat (2018), Labour Force Survey, 
OECD surveys and Global Entrepreneurship Monitor data are used. The same data 
sources are also used in the chapter on youth entrepreneurship. 
 
Entrepreneurship is not a stand-alone phenomenon; it is highly dependent on the context 
in which it is taking place. Therefore, entrepreneurship frameworks are of utmost 
importance for the development of entrepreneurship in the region but as the research 
shows, quality differs immensely among the Danube Region countries. Entrepreneurship 
frameworks are of a higher quality in more developed countries even though the differences 
are more pronounced in terms of the entrepreneurship conditions than the actual 
entrepreneurial activity and attitudes toward entrepreneurship. In the Danube Region, on 
average, 56% of the population considers entrepreneurship a desirable career choice. The 
highest share of individuals considering becoming entrepreneurs is in Romania (72%) and 
the lowest is in Austria (46%). 66% of the population in the region claimed that successful 
entrepreneurs have high status in society. 
 
To ensure the balanced development of the entire Danube Region, the role of government 
in creating a supportive environment for entrepreneurship is to strengthen the effectiveness 
of all countries. The commitment of each country is crucial for the progress of the region, 
because each economy has its own weaknesses and strengths. This is specifically because 
less developed countries are less active in different initiatives than the most developed 
countries.  This means that countries from Upper Danube Region (Germany, Austria, etc.) 
should transfer their knowledge, experience, and best practices to countries of Lower 
Danube Region (Ukraine, Romania, etc.) and increase networking and cooperation with 
focused support for faster development of the least developed countries.  
 
Chapter 3 on female entrepreneurship illustrates gender differences and how the depth of 
the gender gap differs across indicators regarding both quantity and quality of 
entrepreneurial activity. It also shows that Danube Region countries cannot be grouped 
into consistent (regional or other) groups in relation to female entrepreneurship, as the 
individual countries in comparison appear at different ends of different indicators’ scales. 
 
The entrepreneurial activity pipeline reveals the disconnection between the entrepreneurial 
intentions phase and the rate of women who actually enter entrepreneurial careers is the 
most emphasized in Romania, with less than one third of women realizing entrepreneurial 
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intentions. This is in stark comparison to Austria, where almost eighty percent of women 
with entrepreneurial intentions are eventually engaged in entrepreneurship. Country-based 
differences are evident regarding motivation for entrepreneurship, as well. In Bosnia and 
Herzegovina, the rate of opportunity-driven entrepreneurship for women is only two thirds 
of that of men – the lowest of the Danube Region countries; the situation is similar in 
Croatia, while in Germany the rate is ninety-five percent, the highest among the analyzed 
countries.  
 
Growth aspirations of women in all Danube Region countries included into the analysis 
are lower when compared to the overall early-stage entrepreneurship population; the 
gender gap is the most emphasized in Austria and Germany, and the least severe in the 
Slovakia, the Czech Republic and Bulgaria. Also, the internationalization of women in early-
stage entrepreneurship is lower when compared to the overall population in all countries 
analyzed except the Czech Republic. 
 
Fear of business failure limits both entry to entrepreneurship and entrepreneurial ambitions 
for growth; this applies to both genders, but this pressure is more pronounced among 
women. Women who are not afraid of failure are 3.6 times as likely to start an 
entrepreneurial career and even 7 times as likely to aspire for higher growth in their 
companies when compared to women who are afraid of business failure. The results show 
that overcoming the fear of failure can be an important stimulus for engaging in 
entrepreneurship, both for men and women, but especially for women. Even more, it is an 
important obstacle to entrepreneurial ambitions to grow and employ. Economic policy 
measures aimed at overcoming the fear of failure can be used to create support networks, 
provide expert advice, etc. Much depends on prevailing cultural and social norms which, at 
least in some environments, may lead to the “punishment” of the business failures of 
women to a greater extent when compared to men. This is an important topic for further 
research. 
 
Although nearly half of the youth prefer self-employment over working as an employee, 
the proportion of self-employed youth compared to adults remains 2.4 times lower. The 
discrepancy between these youth and adult rates deserves attention. Appropriate policies 
aimed at supporting promising early-stage entrepreneurs among the youth are needed to 
improve the sustainability of their businesses. Such policies would help young 
entrepreneurs to contribute more effectively to the economy within the region. Further, 
the entire region is already facing the changing nature of self-employment, with an increase 
of self-employed workers in general. This may be partially explained by trends of the digital 
economy, which allows for various kinds of working arrangements – positive as well as 
negative (e.g. dependent self-employment). 
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6 INTRODUCTION 
 
In all investigated countries, except for Romania, youth were less confident than adults in 
their entrepreneurial knowledge and skills. The average self-perceived potential of youths 
ranged from 28.8% in Germany to 49% in Romania. Unfortunately, no mechanism exists 
to verify such perceptions, since entrepreneurial knowledge and skills can be tested only in 
practice. On the other hand, except in Austria, youth reported lower levels of fear of failure 
than the adult population. 
 
As youth entrepreneurship is concerned, significant differences were identified between 
young people and adults in all investigated segments. Young people are, in general, more 
likely to expect to create a business than adults, however, in the later stage of their active 
involvement in setting up a business, a sharp drop off between intentional and nascent 
entrepreneurs is evident. For policy makers it is important to identify and address the 
factors that contribute to the gap between intentional and active entrepreneurs. A 
supportive framework for start-ups as well as adequate consultancy and education 
accompanied by a simple legal infrastructure and less bureaucracy would definitively 
facilitate entrepreneurship. In designing appropriate entrepreneurship policies which would 
benefit both women and youth, unfortunately one size does not fit all. The national socio-
economic context and specific developmental challenges faced by each country will, to a 
large degree, influence the overall approach to entrepreneurship development in the region. 
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2 Entrepreneurship frameworks in 
the Danube Region 

MAIN FINDINGS 
 Countries of the Danube Region are a diverse group regarding development. 

Generally, countries of the Upper Danube Region are more developed compared to 
Lower Danube Region countries. 

 The quality of entrepreneurship frameworks in the Danube Region differs immensely. 
Quality is much higher in more developed countries (e.g., Austria, Germany and 
Slovenia) than in less developed ones (e.g., Moldova, Serbia). Regarding Global 
Entrepreneurship Index scores, the gap between the highest ranking country, Austria, 
and the lowest, Bosnia and Herzegovina, is 45%. 

 Conditions for doing business overall are the least restrictive in Germany and Austria, 
and the most restrictive in Bosnia and Herzegovina and Ukraine. The difference 
between the best and worst ranked countries is 64 places. 

 Regarding the results of entrepreneurial activities, the differences among the countries 
compared are not as large as those of the entrepreneurship framework conditions.  

 Entrepreneurial intentions are highest in Romania (29%) and lowest in Bulgaria (7%).  
 Early-stage entrepreneurial activity is highest in Romania (11%) and lowest in Germany 

(5%). However, opportunity-driven entrepreneurship is highest in the Czech Republic 
(60%) and the lowest in Romania (33%).  

 The highest rate of established companies is in Austria (9%), and the lowest in Croatia 
(4%). 
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8 ENTREPRENEURSHIP FRAMEWORKS IN THE DANUBE REGION 
 
2.1 Introduction to entrepreneurship frameworks 
Economic policy affects the level of companies in society in two ways (Sobel, Clark and 
Lee, 2007); first, by shaping the quality and quantity of input for the entrepreneurial process 
and second, by shaping entrepreneurship frameworks that provide the rules of the game. 
In all societies a certain amount of regulation is needed. However, regulations should be 
targeted and effective (European Commission, 2007) because they influence not only the 
number of companies but also their quality. As the entrepreneurship frameworks represent 
conditions on the behaviour of companies and individuals (OECD, 2014), it is important 
that a framework is open and contemporary. To assess the quality of an entrepreneurship 
framework, the analysis of a single country alone is not enough. Regional benchmarks are 
even more relevant for identifying best practices fostering entrepreneurship in a particular 
country. As one of the European regions, the Danube Region is an important area of 
analysis. This is especially because the Danube Region is a region of contradictions 
(European commission, 2010a). Diversity, disparities, and differences in living standards 
and economic development are present, alongside the homogeneity and consistency of the 
history and connections, which rose from the Danube Basin. One the one hand, the 
Danube Region countries share not only the same river and territory, but also the same 
problems. On the other hand, the region is very heterogeneous in its nature (Savić & Dakić, 
2016). Regarding this characteristic of the region is the main question of the research:  
 

What are the differences between the countries of the Danube Region regarding the wide-
ranging domain of entrepreneurship?  
 

Consecutively, important questions regarding economic and developmental issues arise, 
such as how to minimize differences among the Danube Region countries, what are the 
best practices from other regions that could be applied, what roles different policy actors 
should play, and which groups of individuals are to be addressed. To contribute to this 
theme, selected topics from broad entrepreneurship frameworks are analysed and 
compared.   

2.2 The Danube Region at a glance 
Regional development is an important topic in Europe. The countries within the Danube 
Region are characterized by significant disparities in their economic and social 
development. The Danube region covers parts of nine EU countries, namely Germany, 
Austria, Hungary, the Czech Republic, Slovakia, Slovenia, Bulgaria, Romania and Croatia, 
and five non-EU countries, Serbia, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Montenegro, Ukraine and 
Moldova. As such, the region is challenged by several issues, among which are 
environmental threats (water pollution, floods, climate change), untapped shipping 
potential and a lack of road and rail transport connections, insufficient energy connections, 
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uneven socio-economic development, uncoordinated education, research and innovation 
systems, and shortcomings in safety and security (European Commission, 2017a).  
 
Because the majority of the Danube Region countries are EU countries, the European 
Union (EU) supports the region in diminishing some of these challenges differences 
between countries. The EU Strategy for the Danube Region (EUSDR) was launched in 
2010 (European Commission, 2010a) and is built on four pillars with eleven priority areas, 
as provided in Figure 2.1. 
 

 

Figure 2.1. Pillars and priority areas of the Strategy for the Danube Region 
 
Source: EUSDR, 2018.  
 
The first pillar Connect the region is focused on (1) improving the mobility and intermodality 
of inland waterways, rail, road and air, (2) encouraging more sustainable energy, and (3) on 
promoting culture and tourism, and people-to-people contacts. The second pillar Protecting 
the environment is focused on (1) restoring and maintaining water quality, (2) managing 
environmental risks, and (3) preserving biodiversity, landscapes, and air and soil quality. 
The third pillar Building prosperity is focused on (1) developing a knowledge society (research, 
education and ICT), (2) supporting business competitiveness, and (3) investing in people 
and their skills. The last pillar Strengthening the Region is focused on (1) strengthening the 
region, and (2) working together to tackle security and organised crime (European 
Commission, 2018). Better coordination and cooperation between countries is needed to 
address these challenges. 
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For some basic insight into the economic disparities between nations, data on 
demographics and economics of the Danube Region countries are provided in Table 2.1. 
 
Table 2.1. Selected demographic and economic data of Danube Region countries 

Country Po
pu

la
tio

n 

Po
pu

la
tio

n 
gr

ow
th

 

G
D

P 
pe

r c
ap

ita
 (c

ur
re

nt
 

U
S$

) 

E
m

pl
oy

m
en

t r
at

e 
%

 

U
ne

m
pl

oy
m

en
t r

at
e 

%
 

W
or

ld
 c

om
pe

tit
iv

en
es

s 
ra

nk
in

g 

E
as

e 
of

 d
oi

ng
 b

us
in

es
s 

ra
nk

 (a
m

on
g 

19
0 

co
un

tri
es

) 

E
as

e 
of

 s
ta

rti
ng

 b
us

in
es

s 
ra

nk
 (a

m
on

g 
19

0 
co

un
tri

es
) 

E
U

 m
em

be
rs

hi
p 

Austria 8,809,212 0.83 47,291 57.9 5.5 18th 22 118 1995 
Bosnia and 
Herzegovina 

3,507,017 -0.28 5,181 33.9 20.5 - 86 175 - 

Bulgaria 7,075,991 -0.73 8,032 51.9 6.2 48th 50 95 2007 

Croatia 4,125,700 -1.17 13,295 45.8 11.2 61st 51 87 2013 
Czech 
Republic 

10,591,323 0.24 20,368 58.8 2.9 29th 30 81 2004 

Germany 82,695,000 0.42 44,470 58.9 3.8 15th 20 113 1958 

Hungary 9,781,127 -0.34 14,225 53.9 4.2 47th 48 79 2004 

Moldova 3,549,750 -0.06 2,290 40.5 4.1 - 44 23 - 

Montenegro 622,471 0.03 7,670 44.9 17.7 - 42 60 - 

Romania 19,586,539 -0.59 10,814 52.2 4.9 49th 45 64 2007 

Serbia 7,022,268 -0.51 5,900 46.7 13.5 - 43 32 - 

Slovakia 5,439,892 0.17 17,605 55.1 8.1 55th 39 83 2004 

Slovenia 2,066,748 0.08 23,597 54.6 6.6 37th 37 46 2004 

Ukraine 44,831,159 -0.39 2,640 56.3 4.1 59th 76 52 - 

Sources: *World Bank, 2018. **ILO, 2018. *** World Economic Forum, 2017a. **** Doing 
Business, 2018. 
 
The countries of the Danube Region are a diverse group in terms of size and economic 
development. As provided in Table 2.1, there are significant differences already in 
population and GDP (per capita). The smallest country by population is Montenegro while 
the largest are Germany and Ukraine. Nevertheless, it must be considered that only some 
regions of Germany and Ukraine are a part of the Danube Region. The GDP per capita 
varies considerably between the most and the least developed countries in the region; it is 
more than 47 thousand USD in Austria and Germany, while in Moldova and Ukraine it is 
less than 3 thousand USD. In addition, the employment and unemployment rates vary 
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significantly. The highest unemployment rates are in Bosnia and Herzegovina and 
Montenegro, and the lowest in the Czech Republic and Germany. 
 
Focusing on frameworks for entrepreneurship, conditions for starting and running a 
business influence the decision to choose entrepreneurship as a career. Using different 
rankings and frameworks, comparisons can be made. Several rankings and evaluations of 
the Danube Region countries are included in Table 2.1, which are analysed in detail in 
following sections. 
 
According to the well-known economic theory of stages of development, countries belong 
into one of three main stages or two transitional stages. The Danube Region countries are 
classified by these stages in Table 2.2. The first stage in this model is that of factor-driven 
economies, where countries compete based on their factor capabilities (primarily unskilled 
labour and natural resources). Moldova is the only factor-driven economy in the Danube 
Region. The second stage comprises of efficiency-driven economies. These countries are more 
competitive, productivity is increased, wages are higher, and development is more 
advanced. They develop more efficient production processes and increase product quality, 
in part because wages have risen and they cannot increase prices (World Economic Forum, 
2017a). The efficiency-driven economies in the Danube Region are Bosnia and 
Herzegovina, Bulgaria, Montenegro and Serbia. Between factor- and efficiency-driven 
economies is a transitional stage, where countries possess characteristics from both stages. 
Ukraine is in this stage. The third stage is the innovation-driven stage, characterized by the 
highest competitiveness of businesses with the highest wages, where competitiveness is 
driven by using the most sophisticated production processes and innovating new ones. The 
Danube Region innovation-driven countries are Austria, the Czech Republic, Germany and 
Slovenia. Croatia, Hungary, Romania and the Slovakia are in transition between the second 
and third stages. They possess characteristics from both the efficiency- and innovation-
driven stages. 
 
Table 2.2. Stages of economic development of the Danube Region countries 

Stage 1: 
Factor-driven 
economies 

Transition 
from stage 1 
to stage 2 

Stage 2: 
Efficiency-
driven 
economies 

Transition 
from stage 2 
to stage 3 

Stage 3: 
Innovation-
driven 
economies 

Moldova Ukraine 

Bosnia and 
Herzegovina, 
Bulgaria, 
Montenegro, 
Serbia 

Croatia, 
Hungary, 
Romania, 
Slovakia 

Austria, Czech 
Republic, 
Germany, 
Slovenia 

Source: World Economic Forum, 2017b, p. 320. 
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The competitiveness of countries, measured by the Global competitiveness index, is built 
upon the twelve pillars of competitiveness, namely: institutions, infrastructure, 
macroeconomic environment, health and primary education, higher education and training, 
goods market efficiency, labour market efficiency, financial market development, 
technological readiness, market size, business sophistication, and innovation (World 
Economic Forum, 2017b). To compare the competitiveness of the Danube Region 
countries, we exploited the database of the Global Competitiveness Report 2017/2018 
(World Economic Forum, 2017a). The data used in our analysis consists of several 
variables: 
 Global competitiveness index (Figure 2.2): evaluates the productivity and efficiency of 

countries. It is a framework with a corresponding set of indicators in three principal 
categories (sub-indices) and twelve policy domains (pillars). 

 Sub-index A: Basic requirements (Figure 2.3): measures the degree to which the 
environment enables factors of production to participate in the economic 
marketplace. Pillars: institutions, infrastructure, macroeconomic environment, health 
and primary education. 

 Sub-index B: Efficiency enhancers (Figure 2.3): measures the factors contributing to the 
degree of productivity in the economy. Pillars: higher education and training, goods 
market efficiency, labour market efficiency, financial market development, 
technological readiness, and market size. 

 Sub-index C: Innovation and sophistication factors (Figure 2.3): measures the factors that 
contribute to the development and manufacturing of new products. Pillars: business 
sophistication and innovation. 
 

More detailed explanation of the methodology and indices computation is available in the 
World Economic Forum (2017a). 
 
The latest comparison of competitiveness among Danube Region countries is provided in 
Figure 2.2. A comparative overview of the economic and business potential of the countries 
shows that the most developed countries are Germany and Austria and at least developed 
are Bosnia and Herzegovina and Moldova. However, only five countries are above the 
Danube Region average (average is 4.43). These countries are mostly in the innovation-
driven stage of economic development (Germany, Austria, the Czech Republic and 
Slovenia) with the addition of Bulgaria, an efficiency-driven country.  
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Figure 2.2. Global competitiveness index of Danube Region countries 
 
Source: World Economic Forum, 2017a. 
 
Further, the index identifies elements of the economy that stimulate or inhibit growth and 
provide more in-depth data for particular sections of the economy. As the Global 
competitiveness index is composed of three sub-indices (Figure 2.3), the highest scores 
across the board repeat the same four countries (Germany, Austria, the Czech Republic 
and Slovenia), which are in the innovation-driven stage of economic development. 
However, they are followed by Bulgaria, which is among the efficiency-driven economies, 
scoring high in basic requirements and efficiency enhancers. Other countries from this 
developmental stage (Montenegro, Serbia and Bosnia and Herzegovina) do not score as 
highly. What’s more, Bosnia and Herzegovina scores the worst, although it is in the second 
developmental stage. Even Moldova, with a factor-driven economy is scoring better overall 
than Bosnia and Herzegovina, which can be seen in Figure 2.3. 
 
Regarding global competitiveness positioning, Germany ranks 5th, while Bosnia and 
Herzegovina ranks 86th (out of 137 countries). Already the competitive position shows 
immense differences between countries, despite all being in the same region. They also 
indicate that real competition cannot exist among all Danube Region countries, rather, 
networking and cooperation with focused support for faster development of the least 
developed countries should be encouraged. This means that countries from the Upper 
Danube Region should transfer their knowledge, experience, and best practices to countries 
of the Lower Danube Region.  
 
In the following sections, entrepreneurship ecosystems in the Danube Region countries 
will be analysed and compared. For this purpose, several databases are used. First is the 
Global Entrepreneurship Index (Acs et al., 2017) which measures the quality of 
entrepreneurship and entrepreneurship ecosystems. Second, data from Doing Business 
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(Doing Business, 2018) is used to analyse conditions for doing business in the entire 
business life cycle. Third, to analyse entrepreneurial activity and societal values for 
entrepreneurship, data is taken from the Global Entrepreneurship Monitor and SBA 
factsheets. 
 

Figure 2.3. Sub-indices of Global competitiveness index 
 
Source: World Economic Forum, 2017a. 

2.3 Entrepreneurship ecosystems in the Danube Region 

2.3.1 Review of the entrepreneurship ecosystem approach 
The entrepreneurship process is strongly affected by the environment in which it takes 
place. There is an interdependency between economic development and institutions, which 
influence characteristics like the quality of governance, access to capital and other 
resources, and the perceptions of entrepreneurs (Tuft, 2009). The institutional, 
informational, and socio-economic factors, which determine this environment affect 
businesses in different ways depending on each firm’s stage of maturity (Van Roy & 
Nepelski, 2016). These factors are known as entrepreneurship framework conditions (EFC) 
and determine the conditions of a country's ecosystem, which enhance or hinder the 
creation of new businesses and influence the economic growth of a nation. EFC have a 
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direct impact on entrepreneurial activities because they are determined by the social, 
cultural, and political context of a country. Therefore, these conditions represent important 
factors for assessing business dynamics and environments for new business creation 
(Singer et al., 2015), further development, and sustainability. The entrepreneurial 
framework conditions regulate two important aspects of entrepreneurship (Acs et al., 
2017). First, they either stimulate or hinder the decision to become an entrepreneur. The 
decision to engage in entrepreneurship is regulated mostly by soft framework conditions, 
such as social norms and cultural preferences. Second, entrepreneurial framework 
conditions enable businesses to implement their growth potential. This is regulated by a 
series of entrepreneurial framework conditions, i.e. government, R&D, education, 
infrastructure, the financial sector, and the corporate sector.  
 

 

Figure 2.4. The entrepreneurship framework conditions and entrepreneurship 
 
Source: Acs et al., 2017, p. 19. 
 
To have an entrepreneurship ecosystem at the socioeconomic level means to have 
properties of self-organization, scalability, and sustainability as “…dynamic institutionally 
embedded interaction between entrepreneurial attitudes, abilities and aspirations, by individuals, which 
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drives the allocation of resources through the creation and operation of new ventures.” (Acs et al., 2017, 
p. 19). The entrepreneurial framework conditions’ connection to entrepreneurship is 
provided in Figure 2.4. EFCs consist of several mutually dependent components, such as 
market structure, infrastructure, R&D and education systems, financial and corporate 
sectors, and government. They provide conditions in which the entrepreneurship process 
takes place and affect the entrepreneurship dynamic. In the centre are entrepreneurs with 
their individual attitudes, aspirations, and abilities. 
 
The entrepreneurship ecosystem is the framework within which entrepreneurship policy is 
implemented and can be considered as a set of cooperating institutions with the objective 
of supporting entrepreneurs through the earliest stages of the entrepreneurship process 
(Isenberg, 2011). Several approaches exist to assess the development and appropriateness 
of an entrepreneurship ecosystem. Each consider different indicators and geographic levels 
of analysis (from national to regional and local levels) (Fuerlinger et al., 2015), individual 
elements (leadership, culture, capital markets, and open-minded customers), domains 
(supports, policy, finance, culture, markets, and human capital) (Isenberg, 2011) or pillars 
and participants (identify, train, connect and sustain, fund, enable, and celebrate) 
(Nadgrodkiewicz, 2014). However, the entrepreneurship ecosystem sets the 
entrepreneurial individual (the entrepreneur) at the centre of attention (instead of the 
company) and emphasizes the role of the social and economic context of the 
entrepreneurial process (Stam & Spigel, 2016). Stam and Spigel (2016) provide the main 
characteristics of an entrepreneurship ecosystem, which are shown in Table 2.3. 
 
Table 2.3. Characteristics of an entrepreneurship ecosystem 

Main focus 
Start-ups are explicitly at the centre of the entrepreneurship ecosystem. 
Seen as distinct from established large companies and SMEs in terms of 
conceptual development and policy formation. 

Role of 
knowledge 

In addition to market and technical knowledge, entrepreneurial 
knowledge is crucial. Knowledge about the entrepreneurship process in 
the ecosystem is shared between entrepreneurs and mentors through 
informal social networks, entrepreneurship organizations, and training 
courses. 

Locus of 
action 

Entrepreneurs are the core actors in building and sustaining the 
ecosystem. While states and other sources might support the ecosystem 
through public investment, entrepreneurs develop and lead the 
ecosystem. 

Source: Stam & Spigel, 2016, p. 5. 
 
According to Kelley et al. (2016) the entrepreneurship ecosystem is a combination of 
different conditions that shape the context in which entrepreneurial activities occur 
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(Rebernik et al., 2016). These conditions cover several domains, namely entrepreneurship 
financing, government programmes for entrepreneurship, entrepreneurship education and 
training, R&D transfer, access to commercial and professional infrastructure, internal 
market dynamics, access to physical infrastructure, and social and cultural norms. 
 
Additionally, the OECD (Mason & Brown, 2014) outlines an entrepreneurship ecosystem 
as a set of interconnected and governed actors within the local entrepreneurial 
environment: 
 entrepreneurship actors (potential and existing),  
 entrepreneurship organisations (e.g., businesses, venture capitalists, business angels, 

banks),  
 institutions (universities, public sector agencies, financial bodies), and  
 entrepreneurship processes (e.g., business birth rate, numbers of high growth firms, 

levels of ‘blockbuster entrepreneurship’, number of serial entrepreneurs). 
 

In the entrepreneurial ecosystem, several elements are important for success. First, 
entrepreneurs are at the heart of an ecosystem, but successful entrepreneurial ecosystems 
have multiple attributes besides this (Feld, 2012, pp. 186-187). Some attributes in particular 
emphasize the importance of interaction between the players in the ecosystem with access 
to resources, and with the enabling role of government in the background (Feld, 2012). 
Stam and Spigel (2016) provide a model of key elements, outputs and outcomes of the 
entrepreneurial ecosystem, provided in Figure 2.5. According to their research, an 
entrepreneurial ecosystem is a set of interdependent actors and factors coordinated in such 
a way that they enable productive entrepreneurship within a particular territory.  
 

 

Figure 2.5. Key elements, outputs and outcomes of the entrepreneurship ecosystem 
 
Source: Stam & Spigel, 2016, p. 10. 
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In the proposed entrepreneurship ecosystem model by Stam and Spigel (2016), elements 
can be grouped into frameworks and systemic conditions. First, systemic conditions, 
namely networks of entrepreneurs, leadership, finance, talent, knowledge, and support 
services are crucial for the success of the ecosystem. Second, the framework conditions 
include demand for goods, infrastructure, formal institutions, and cultural context. 
 
Isenberg (2011) distinguishes six domains within the entrepreneurial ecosystem, as 
provided in Figure 2.6: (1) a conducive culture, (2) enabling policies and leadership, (3) 
availability of appropriate finances, (4) quality human capital, (5) venture friendly markets 
for products, and (6) a range of institutional supports. These six domains constitute several 
elements, which interact in highly complex ways. They are interconnected and. in 
appropriate combination. Foster the local and regional development of entrepreneurship. 
 

 

Figure 2.6. Domains of an entrepreneurship ecosystem 
 
Source: Mason & Brown, 2014, p. 6.  
 
To provide a suitable policy based on entrepreneurship frameworks, entrepreneurship 
ecosystems, and economic development, empirical studies on entrepreneurship should be 
combined (Stam & Bosma, 2015; Fritsch, 2013). The entrepreneurship ecosystem strategy 
should enhance economic development (Isenberg, 2011) by providing a novel and cost-
effective strategy.  
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2.3.2 Comparison of entrepreneurship frameworks in Danube Region countries 
Using the definition of the entrepreneurship frameworks and ecosystems in the previous 
section, we can compare the frameworks of countries in the Danube Region. The finding 
of this section is that the entrepreneurship frameworks in these countries are not equally 
developed, despite sharing a mutual region. To prove this point, we will use data from the 
Global Entrepreneurship Index (Acs et al., 2017). The Global Entrepreneurship Index 
(GEI), developed by Zoltan Acs, Laszlo Szerb and Erkko Autio, is a composite index, 
structured as provided in Table 2.4. The GEI measures both the quality of 
entrepreneurship in a country and the extent and depth of the supporting entrepreneurial 
ecosystem. According to the GEI (Acs et al., 2017, p. 32-33) the Global Entrepreneurship 
Index is composed of three sub-indexes: entrepreneurial attitudes, entrepreneurial abilities, 
and entrepreneurial aspirations. Each of them is compounded from individual and 
institutional variables. 
 
Table 2.4. The Structure of the Global Entrepreneurship Index 

G
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Sub-indexes Pillars Variables (individual and 
institutional) * 

Sub-index 
Attitudes 

Opportunity perception Opportunity recognition 
Freedom 

Start-up skills Skill perception 
Education 

Risk acceptance Risk perception 
Country risk 

Networking Know entrepreneurs 
Agglomeration 

Cultural support Career status 
Corruption 

Sub-index 
Abilities 

Opportunity start-up Opportunity motivation 
Governance 

Technology absorption Technology level 
Technology absorption 

Human capital Educational level 
Labour market 

Competition Competitors 
Competitiveness 

Sub-index 
Aspiration 

Product innovation New product 
Tech transfer 

Process innovation New technology 
Science 

High growth Gazelle 
Finance and strategy 

Internationalization Export 
Economic complexity 

Risk capital Informal investments 
Depth of capital market 

Source: Acs et al., 2017, p. 32.  
Note: * Individual variables are white and institutional variables are shaded. 
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The following variables from the Global Entrepreneurship Index (Acs et al., 2017) were 
used in our analysis: 
 Global Entrepreneurship Index (GEI index): A three-component index, which considers 

the different aspects of the entrepreneurial ecosystem. All three components (sub-
indexes), are in themselves complex measures that include various characteristics of 
entrepreneurial attitudes, entrepreneurial abilities, and entrepreneurial aspirations. All 
scores are shown as percentages (higher scores are better). 

 Individual score: entrepreneurial qualities of the people in the ecosystem. Country scores 
are half based on the GEI indicators that represent individuals. All scores are shown 
as percentages (higher scores are better). 

 Institutional score: quality of the institutions that support entrepreneurship. Country 
scores are half based on GEI indicators that represent institutions. All scores are shown 
as percentages (higher scores are better). 

 Sub-index Attitudes: the general attitude of a country’s population toward recognizing 
opportunities, knowing entrepreneurs personally, attaching high status to 
entrepreneurs, accepting the risks associated with start-ups, and having the skills to 
successfully launch businesses. All scores are shown as percentages (higher scores are 
better). 

 Sub-index Abilities: entrepreneurial abilities as start-ups in the medium- or high-
technology sectors that are initiated by educated entrepreneurs and launched because 
of a person being motivated by an opportunity in an environment that is not overly 
competitive. All scores are shown as percentages (higher scores are better). 

 Sub-index Aspirations: the early-stage entrepreneur’s effort to introduce new products 
and/or services, develop new production processes, penetrate foreign markets, 
substantially increase the firm’s staff, or finance a business with formal and/or informal 
venture capital. All scores are shown as percentages (higher scores are better). 
 

Figure 2.7 illustrates the scores from the Global Entrepreneurship Index, with individual 
and institutional scores in the Danube region countries, measuring the quality of the 
entrepreneurship ecosystem. 
 
Austria leads the Danube Region in entrepreneurship as measured by the GEI index, just 
ahead of Germany. Meanwhile Austria ranks 14th and Germany 15th globally (among 137 
countries). Austria’s strongest area is start-up skills (95%), which means that there is 
sufficient availability of tertiary education and high self-perception of skills for starting a 
business. The weakest area for Austria is human capital (40%), which means that 
entrepreneurs are not highly educated or well trained. The quality of institutions in Austria 
is the second highest in the Danube Region (83%). Entrepreneurship quality is scored lower 
(64%) than the institutional score. This means that the framework for entrepreneurship is 
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well developed and offers support for entrepreneurship. With almost the same quality of 
entrepreneurship as Austria, measured by the GEI index, is Germany. Germany leads in 
quality of institutions supporting entrepreneurship in the Danube Region (88%), but 
entrepreneurship quality of individuals is scored at only 63%. Germany’s strongest area is 
internationalization (87%), which means that entrepreneurs want to enter global markets. 
 

Figure 2.7. Individual and institutional scores of the Global Entrepreneurship Index 
 
Source: Acs et al., 2017. 
 
Its weakest area is networking (38%), which means that entrepreneurs do not know each 
other well and do not develop sufficient networks in their geographic area. 
 
Slovenia ranks third regarding the quality of entrepreneurship (GEI index 54%) among the 
Danube Region countries, followed by Slovakia (45%). However, Slovenia is ranks globally 
at 25th and Slovakia at 36th (out of 137 countries). In Slovenia, individual entrepreneurial 
qualities are scored at 65% and institutional at 66%. The strongest area is skills for starting 
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a business and the weakest areas are networking of entrepreneurs and availability of risk 
capital from individual and institutional investors. In Slovakia, individual entrepreneurial 
qualities are scored at 62% and institutional at 60%. Their strongest area is 
internationalization, and the weakest is competition, which means that entrepreneurs are 
not good at introducing unique products and services to the market.  
 
The Czech Republic ranks sixth (GEI index 44%) among the Danube Region countries 
and 38th globally. In the Czech Republic, individual entrepreneurial qualities are scored at 
58% and institutional at 69%. The strongest area is internationalization and the weakest 
area is cultural support, which means that entrepreneurship as a career is relatively difficult 
compared to other career paths. Individual entrepreneurial qualities are scored at 66% and 
institutional at 48%. This indicates that the supportive framework for entrepreneurship is 
not offering enough quality support to individuals. The strongest areas are 
internationalization and risk capital, and the weakest area is networking.  
 
Hungary ranks seventh (GEI index 36%) among the Danube Region countries and 50th 
globally. Individual entrepreneurial qualities are scored at 57% and institutional at 53%. 
The strongest area is internationalization of entrepreneurs, and the weakest is risk 
acceptance, which indicates that the willingness of individuals to take on the risk of starting 
a business is low.  
 
Croatia ranks eighth (GEI index 36%) among the Danube Region countries and 54th 
globally. Individual entrepreneurial qualities are scored at 60% and institutional at 47%. 
Also, in this country, the institutional framework does not support entrepreneurship well.  
Montenegro ranks ninth (GEI index 31%) among the Danube Region countries and 60th 
globally. Also, in Montenegro, individuals’ qualities for entrepreneurship are scored higher 
(66%) than the institutional framework (45%). The strongest area is individuals’ skills for 
starting a business and internationalization, while the weakest area is risk acceptance of 
individuals, scored almost at zero (1%). This indicates that individuals are not willing to 
accept any entrepreneurial risk, and that unstable institutions add further risk to starting a 
business.  
 
Bulgaria ranks 10th (GEI index 28%) among the Danube Region countries and 69th globally. 
In Bulgaria, the institutional framework for entrepreneurship is scored higher (52%) than 
individuals’ qualities for entrepreneurship (47%). The strongest area is process innovation, 
which indicates that companies use new technologies and have access to high quality 
human capital. The weakest area is opportunity perception, which means that individuals 
do not identify opportunities in their environment and that the institutional environment 
is not supporting opportunity development well. 
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Ukraine ranks 11th among the Danube Region countries and 73rd globally. In Ukraine, the 
entrepreneurial qualities of individuals are scored at 57% and the quality of institutions that 
support entrepreneurship are scored at 44%. The strongest area is skills of individuals to 
start a business. The weakest area in the country is risk acceptance, at the same level as 
Montenegro. 
 
Serbia ranks 12th (GEI index 26%) among the Danube Region countries and 74th globally. 
Much like in Ukraine, entrepreneurial qualities of individuals are scored at 57% and the 
quality of institutions that support entrepreneurship are scored at 43%. Furthermore, in 
Serbia the strongest area is start-up skills of individuals and the weakest area is risk 
acceptance. However, other areas may affect the perception of these scores (e.g., availability 
of risk capital is better in Ukraine than in Serbia, but competition is scored higher in Serbia 
than in Ukraine).  
 
The lowest ranked Danube Region countries are Moldova and Bosnia and Herzegovina. 
Moldova ranks 13th (GEI index 21%) among the Danube Region countries and 92nd 
globally. The institutional framework for entrepreneurship is scored lower (33%) than 
individuals’ qualities for entrepreneurship (57%). All 14 components of the GEI index are 
scored at 35% or less. The strongest area is companies’ intention to grow and their strategic 
capacity to achieve growth. The weakest area is risk acceptance for starting a business and 
is at the same level as in Ukraine and Serbia.  
 
Bosnia and Herzegovina ranks 14th (GEI index 21%) among the Danube Region countries 
and 95th globally. In this country, the quality of the entrepreneurship of individuals is scored 
higher (58%) than the institutional frameworks (33%). However, risk acceptance is again 
the weakest area, while the strongest is internationalization. Differences in scores of the 14 
components of the GEI index are higher compared to Moldova.  
 
To summarise the findings of this analysis of the quality of entrepreneurship in the Danube 
Region countries, the disparities between the first and last ranked countries are immense. 
In the most developed countries in the Upper Danube region (Austria, Germany, Slovenia), 
the quality of the institutional frameworks as well as the entrepreneurial quality of 
individuals is much higher than in the Lower Danube countries (e.g., Moldova, Serbia). The 
gap between first-ranking Austria and last-ranking Bosnia and Herzegovina’s GEI scores 
is 45%. When comparing the quality of institutional frameworks for entrepreneurship 
(institutional scores) and the entrepreneurial quality of individuals (individual scores), the 
results show that institutional scores are higher in Austria, Germany, Slovenia, the Czech 
Republic and Bulgaria. These countries also have the highest competitiveness indexes in 
the Danube Region (see Figure 2.2). On the other hand, in Slovakia, Romania, Hungary, 
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Croatia, Montenegro, Ukraine, Serbia, and Bosnia and Herzegovina, the entrepreneurial 
quality of individuals scores are higher. 
 
For further insight into particular areas of the entrepreneurship domain, the Global 
Entrepreneurship Index is divided into three sub-indexes, which are provided in the Figure 
2.8. Positive responses for business opportunity recognition, knowing entrepreneurs 
personally, attaching high status to entrepreneurs, accepting the risks associated with start-
ups, and having the skills to successfully launch businesses (sub-index Attitudes) are the 
highest in Austria and the lowest in Bosnia and Herzegovina; the gap between them is 54%. 
Entrepreneurship abilities for start-ups in the medium- or high-technology sectors that are 
initiated and launched by educated entrepreneurs (sub-index Abilities), are the highest in 
Germany and the lowest in Montenegro and Bosnia and Herzegovina. Entrepreneurship 
aspirations (sub-index Aspirations), representing the early-stage entrepreneur’s efforts to 
introduce new products and/or services, develop new production processes, penetrate 
foreign markets, substantially increase firm staff, and finance businesses with formal 
and/or informal venture capital, is the highest in Germany and the lowest in Moldova; the 
gap between them is 46%.  
 
When comparing these three sub-indexes across countries, Aspirations have the highest 
scores in Germany, Slovakia, Croatia, Romania, Hungary, Croatia, Montenegro, Bulgaria, 
Ukraine, and Bosnia and Herzegovina. This indicates that in these countries product and 
process innovation, high-growth companies, internationalization of companies, and access 
to risk capital are well developed. On the other end of the spectrum, Aspirations have the 
lowest scores of the three sub-indexes in Austria in Slovenia. Although, in Austria and 
Germany, differences between all three sub-indices are slight. Nevertheless, in Slovakia, the 
differences between the three sub-indexes are larger and show that attitudes towards 
entrepreneurship and opportunity recognition and exploitation are relatively low. Still, the 
aspirations of those individuals who became entrepreneurs are high regarding growth, 
internationalization, and innovation. Similar results can be found in the Czech Republic, 
with the highest differences between indices. With slight score decrease on the country 
level, comparable results are noted for Romania, Hungary, Croatia, Ukraine, and Bosnia 
and Herzegovina. In contrast, in Montenegro, Aspirations are scored highest and Abilities 
are scored lowest. This observation is also valid for Bulgaria and Serbia, which have the 
lowest abilities for entrepreneurship and the highest aspirations. 
 
In sum, there are several notable aspects of these findings. First, among three compared 
sub-indexes, attitudes toward entrepreneurship for opportunity recognition and starting a 
business are the highest scored in only two countries (Austria and Serbia), with a gap 
between them of 44%. This indicates that the quality of the environment and of individuals’ 
attitudes toward entrepreneurship in Austria is considerably higher than in Serbia. Second,  
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Figure 2.8. Components of entrepreneurship ecosystem by Global entrepreneurship index 
and its three sub-indexes 
 
Source: Acs et al., 2017. 
 
entrepreneurship abilities for opportunity start-ups are scored the highest in two countries, 
Slovenia and Moldova, with a gap between them of 31%. Third, entrepreneurs’ aspirations 
toward innovation, internationalization, and growth received the highest scores in 10 
countries. This indicates that despite the lower attitudes and abilities for entrepreneurship, 

13%

16%

32%

23%

29%

34%

27%

28%

32%

34%

38%

54%

61%

67%

23%

24%

20%

26%

25%

23%

33%

38%

35%

42%

40%

55%

67%

66%

26%

23%

27%

32%

30%

37%

42%

44%

48%

55%

56%

52%

69%

64%

21%

21%

26%

27%

28%

31%

34%

36%

38%

43%

45%

54%

66%

66%

0% 10% 20% 30% 40% 50% 60% 70% 80%

Bosnia and Herzegovina

Moldova

Serbia

Ukraine

Bulgaria

Montenegro

Croatia

Hungary

Romania

Czech Republic

Slovakia

Slovenia

Germany

Austria

GEI index Aspirations Abilities Attitudes

9781787642027_Text.indd   25 10-Dec-18   3:10:11 PM



26 ENTREPRENEURSHIP FRAMEWORKS IN THE DANUBE REGION 
 
the quality of entrepreneurs is high in terms of business growth and developmental 
intentions. 

2.4 Conditions for doing business in Danube Region countries 
The entrepreneurship framework in which companies must operate is controlled and 
regulated by a public regulatory and administration system. This system can be at different 
levels of openness and supportiveness for companies. A national policy influences the 
development of an economy in three ways (Nikolić et al., 1998); first, through the 
establishment of a legislative system, which represents a regulatory mechanism, second, 
through various short- and long-term economic policy measures, and third, by encouraging 
entrepreneurship with various measures. Entrepreneurs are beholden to the requirements 
of the administrative system throughout the entire entrepreneurship process, from the birth 
of a start-up to business discontinuation. They must carry out procedures regarding the 
company’s establishment, the hiring and firing of employees, the obtaining of various 
licenses, and state regulatory statistical and tax reporting, with each procedure having 
administrative costs, taxes, fees, etc. Entrepreneurs spend a significant amount of time 
implementing such administrative requirements. The time and energy spent fulfilling all 
administrative requirements can negatively affect the establishment and operation of 
companies in some countries (Bradač Hojnik et al., 2016). 
 
However, there are huge differences in the requirements for start a new company between 
countries. Some studies (e.g., Desai et al., 2003) have found a negative correlation between 
company entry and the number of start-up procedures. Ho and Wong (2007) find 
differences in the impact of regulatory costs on opportunity- and necessity-driven 
entrepreneurship. In particular, regulatory costs have a restrictive impact on opportunity 
entrepreneurship. Divanbeigi and Ramalho (2015) find evidence of the role of business 
regulations in enabling company creation. An overall comprehensive business regulatory 
system is associated with higher levels of new business establishment. Similarly, Bosma and 
Levie (2010) find a correlation between new business entry rates and the over-all quality of 
regulations. 
 
To make the business environment friendly to companies, many governments in Europe 
concentrate their efforts on reviewing and simplifying administrative regulations. Despite 
great efforts to minimize administrative burdens, the differences among European 
countries are still considerable. For instance, the EU focuses in particular on administrative 
costs (not on all compliance costs) which are a part of compliance costs emerging from the 
information obligations of laws and regulations with special attention to companies. A 
strategy for better regulation is based on three main actions (European Commission, 
2010a):  
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 promoting the design and application of better regulation tools at the EU level, 
including simplification, reduction of administrative burdens, and impact assessment;  

 working more closely with member states to ensure that better regulation principles 
are applied consistently throughout the EU by all regulators; and  

 reinforcing constructive dialogue between stakeholders and regulators at the EU and 
national levels.  
 

Consequently, EU countries have implemented various reforms to improve the 
performance of national economies. Some studies (e.g., Braunerhjelm et al., 2015), which 
measure the quality of business environments found a strong correlation between the 
dynamic efficiency of firms and the over-all quality of regulations. However, based on 
analysis of efforts to minimize or prevent administrative burdens, it can be concluded that 
countries mainly focus on the start-up phase of establishing a business, and less on issues 
that entrepreneurs face in the phases that follow. 
 
Countries in the Danube Region pay different levels of attention to particular 
entrepreneurship phases. Therefore, it is important to examine the differences in segments 
that are important when establishing, running, and closing a company, especially in the 
context of administrative burden. For the purpose of this analysis, data has been sourced 
from the Doing Business database (Doing Business, 2018), where assessments of regulatory 
frameworks for companies in 190 countries are available. The variables used in the analysis 
are as follows: 
1. Starting a Business: The starting a business indicator measures the paid-in minimum 

capital requirement, number of procedures, time, and cost for a small- to medium-
sized limited liability company to start up and formally operate in an economy’s largest 
business city. 

2. Dealing with Construction Permits: the dealing with construction permits indicator tracks 
the procedures, time, and cost to build a warehouse—including obtaining necessary 
licenses and permits, submitting all required notifications, requesting and receiving all 
necessary inspections and obtaining utility connections.  

3. Getting Electricity: the getting electricity indicator measures the procedures, time, and 
cost required for a business to obtain a permanent electricity connection for a newly 
constructed warehouse. 

4. Registering Property: the registering property indicator examines the steps, time, and cost 
involved in registering property, assuming a standardized case of an entrepreneur who 
wants to purchase land and a building that is already registered and free of title dispute. 
The quality of land administration index has five dimensions: reliability of 
infrastructure, transparency of information, geographic coverage, land dispute 
resolution, and equal access to property rights. 
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5. Getting Credit: The getting credit indicator explores two sets of issues—the strength of 

credit reporting systems and the effectiveness of collateral and bankruptcy laws in 
facilitating lending. 

6. Protecting Minority Investors: the protecting minority investors indicator measures the 
strength of minority shareholder protections against misuse of corporate assets by 
directors for their personal gain as well as shareholder rights, governance safeguards, 
and corporate transparency requirements that reduce the risk of abuse. 

7. Paying Taxes: the paying taxes indicator records the taxes and mandatory contributions 
that a medium-size company must pay or withhold in a given year, in addition to 
measuring the administrative burden in paying taxes and contributions. 

8. Trading across Borders: The trading across borders indicator records the time and cost 
associated with the logistical process of exporting and importing goods. It measures 
the time and cost (excluding tariffs) associated with three sets of procedures—
documentary compliance, border compliance, and domestic transport—within the 
overall process of exporting or importing a shipment of goods. 

9. Enforcing Contracts: The enforcing contracts indicator measures the time and cost for 
resolving a commercial dispute through a local first-instance court, and the quality of 
judicial processes index, evaluating whether each economy has adopted a series of good 
practices that promote quality and efficiency in the court system. 

10. Resolving Insolvency: The resolving insolvency indicator studies the time, cost, and 
outcome of insolvency proceedings involving domestic legal entities. These variables 
are used to calculate the recovery rate, which is recorded as cents on the dollar 
recovered by secured creditors through reorganization, liquidation, or debt 
enforcement (foreclosure or receivership) proceedings. 
 

Overall rankings (out of 190 countries) of the conditions for doing business in the Danube 
Region countries are provided in Figure 2.9. The relative positions of countries in the world 
shows that the best positioned among the Danube Region is Germany, followed by Austria, 
the Czech Republic, and Slovenia. Conversely, the lowest ranked are Bosnia and 
Herzegovina, Ukraine, and Croatia. There are 64 places between the best and worst 
positioned countries.  
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Figure 2.9. Overall rankings for doing business for Danube Region countries 2018 
 
Source: Doing Business, 2018. 
 
Although the overall rankings show the relative positions of each country, they do not 
provide information about specific issues regarding regulatory frameworks. Therefore, 
Table 2.5 provides rankings of the Danube Region countries for 10 doing business 
conditions as well as overall rankings.  
 
The results indicate that restrictions and barriers differ significantly not only between 
countries but also within countries. Germany, the best of the Danube Region countries 
(20th in the world), is ranked 113th in starting a business. Austria is closely ranked at 118th 
for starting a business, with an overall ranking of second in the Danube Region and 22nd in 
the world. These countries have relatively high barriers for starting a company; in Germany 
the biggest barrier is paid minimum capital, while in Austria it is the time to establish a 
company. However, in Bosnia and Herzegovina, ranked 175th in the world on starting a 
business, the biggest barrier is time to establish a company. The construction permit system 
is a substantial barrier in Bosnia and Herzegovina, Moldova, Romania, and Croatia.  
Obtaining electrical grids is a considerable obstacle in Romania, Bulgaria, Ukraine and 
Montenegro. Resolving commercial disputes and the quality of judicial processes is ranked 
the lowest in Slovenia and the Czech Republic. Exports and imports are not an important 
factor in seven countries, namely Austria, the Czech Republic, Slovenia, Slovakia, Romania, 
Hungary and Croatia. Other rankings available in Table 2.5 provide an overview of barriers 
at different points in the regulatory system. To summarise, although overall rankings 
provide some insight into barriers created by the regulatory systems in a country, the 
differences that can be found when focusing on specific regulatory points are remarkable.  
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Table 2.5. Rankings of the Danube Region countries regarding the doing business 
conditions, 2018 
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Germany 20 113 24 5 77 42 62 41 39 22 4 
Austria 22 118 42 22 31 77 29 39 1 9 23 
Czech 
Republic 30 81 127 15 32 42 62 53 1 91 25 
Slovenia 37 46 100 19 36 105 24 58 1 122 10 
Slovakia 39 83 91 57 7 55 89 49 1 84 42 
Montene-
gro 42 60 78 127 76 12 51 70 44 42 37 
Serbia 43 32 10 96 57 55 76 82 23 60 48 
Moldova 44 23 165 80 20 42 33 32 35 62 65 
Romania 45 64 150 147 45 20 57 42 1 17 51 
Hungary 48 79 90 110 29 29 108 93 1 13 62 
Bulgaria 50 95 51 141 67 42 24 90 21 40 50 
Croatia 51 87 126 75 59 77 29 95 1 23 60 
Ukraine 76 52 35 128 64 29 81 43 119 82 149 
Bosnia and 
Herze-
govina 86 175 166 122 97 55 62 137 37 71 40 

Source: Doing Business, 2018. 

2.5 Analysis of entrepreneurial activity in the Danube Region 
In previous sections, frameworks for entrepreneurship were analysed and their 
characteristics were compared across Danube Region countries. To provide insight into 
the entrepreneurial activity in these countries, the overview of nine countries, for which 
the data is provided in earlier sections, is provided below. Data is used from several sources, 
including the Global Entrepreneurship Monitor and SBA factsheets for the latest available 
year. Each country is analysed by several variables, arranged into two groups: 
 Societal values for entrepreneurship: 

• Entrepreneurship as a desirable career choice (%), 
• High status of successful entrepreneurs (%), 
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• Media attention given to entrepreneurship (%), 
 Entrepreneurial activity: 

• Entrepreneurial intentions (% of adults who intend to start a business within 3 
years), 

• Early stage entrepreneurial activity (%), 
• Established business ownership rate (%), 
• Opportunity-driven entrepreneurial activity (%), 
• Share of high-growth enterprises (%). 

2.5.1 Entrepreneurship profile of Austria 
In Austria, societal values for entrepreneurship are higher compared to both the Danube 
Region and EU averages regarding the high status of entrepreneurs in society. However, 
entrepreneurship is a less desirable career choice when compared to the average desirability 
in the EU and the Danube Region (Table 2.6). Although entrepreneurial intentions are 
lower in Austria than on average in the EU and the Danube Region, the actual 
entrepreneurial activity of early stage and established companies is higher. However, it lags 
behind the Danube Region and EU averages in share of high-growth companies and in 
opportunity-driven entrepreneurship.  
 
Table 2.6. Societal values for entrepreneurship and entrepreneurial activity in Austria 

Societal values for entrepreneurship Austria Danube Region 
average 

EU 
average 

Entrepreneurship as a desirable career choice 
(%) 

46.0 55.7 56.9 

High status of successful entrepreneurs (%) 76.0 65.6 66.6 
Media attention given to entrepreneurship (%) n.a.  53.3 53.3 
Entrepreneurial activity  
Entrepreneurial intentions (% of adults who 
intend to start a business within 3 years) 

10.4 13.2 12.1 

Early-stage entrepreneurial activity (%) 9.6 7.9 7.8 
Established business ownership rate (%) 8.8 6.4 6.7 
Opportunity-driven entrepreneurial activity (%) 46.4 47.2 47.9 
Share of high-growth enterprises (%) 7.3 8.8 9.2 

Source: European Commission, 2017b. 
 
According to the SME Performance Review (European Commission, 2017b, p. 1), Austria 
has appropriate measures for SMEs, but they need to be implemented consistently. 
Regarding access to equity financing for SMEs, Austria should develop a more favourable 
ecosystem, which will enable high-growth companies to scale up. 
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2.5.2 Entrepreneurship profile of Bulgaria 
In Bulgaria, societal values for entrepreneurship are scored below the EU and Danube 
Region averages in terms of media attention for entrepreneurship and entrepreneurship 
career development. In keeping with this finding, entrepreneurial activity in Bulgaria is low 
compared to other countries, scoring below the Danube region and EU average in all 
categories, as shown in Table 2.7. Notably, early-stage entrepreneurial activity is the third 
lowest in the EU, while opportunity-driven entrepreneurship is the second lowest 
(European Commission, 2017c). 
 
According to the SME Performance Review (European Commission, 2017c, p. 7), 
entrepreneurship framework scores poorly, particularly in terms of education, with 
entrepreneurship education in post-secondary curricula. However, in Bulgaria progress is 
seen in implementing an entrepreneurship plan aiming at improving the education 
programmes in all educational levels, and in promoting entrepreneurial spirit and 
innovation. Additionally, several measures are available for particular groups of people, e.g., 
women, self-employed, social entrepreneurs, start-ups, and innovative companies. 
 
Table 2.7. Societal values for entrepreneurship and entrepreneurial activity in Bulgaria 

Societal values for entrepreneurship Bulgaria Danube Region 
average 

EU 
average 

Entrepreneurship as a desirable career choice 
(%) 

52.9 55.7 56.9 

High status of successful entrepreneurs (%) 66.9 65.6 66.6 
Media attention given to entrepreneurship (%) 40.7 53.3 53.3 
Entrepreneurial activity  
Entrepreneurial intentions (% of adults who 
intend to start a business within 3 years) 

7.1 13.2 12.1 

Early-stage entrepreneurial activity (%) 4.8 7.9 7.8 
Established business ownership rate (%) 6.2 6.4 6.7 
Opportunity-driven entrepreneurial activity (%) 35.0 47.2 47.9 
Share of high-growth enterprises (%) 10.9 8.8 9.2 

Source: European Commission, 2017c. 

2.5.3 Entrepreneurship profile of Croatia 
In Croatia, societal values for entrepreneurship are below average regarding media attention 
for entrepreneurship and the status of entrepreneurs. However, entrepreneurship as a 
career is more desirable on average than in the Danube region and the EU (Table 2.8). 
Intentions of individuals to become entrepreneurs are above the Danube Region and EU 
averages as well. In addition, early-stage entrepreneurship remains above this average, 
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though established companies sink below it. There is a visible decline in entrepreneurial 
intentions and early starts for the sustainable survival of companies. 
 
Table 2.8. Societal values for entrepreneurship and entrepreneurial activity in Croatia 

Societal values for entrepreneurship Croatia Danube Region 
average 

EU 
average 

Entrepreneurship as a desirable career choice 
(%) 

62.2 55.7 56.9 

High status of successful entrepreneurs (%) 45.6 65.6 66.6 
Media attention given to entrepreneurship (%) 47.2 53.3 53.3 
Entrepreneurial activity  
Entrepreneurial intentions (% of adults who 
intend to start a business within 3 years) 

18.2 13.2 12.1 

Early-stage entrepreneurial activity (%) 8.4 7.9 7.8 
Established business ownership rate (%) 4.2 6.4 6.7 
Opportunity-driven entrepreneurial activity (%) 39.8 47.2 47.9 
Share of high-growth enterprises (%) 10.6 8.8 9.2 

Source: European Commission, 2017d. 
 
An overall assessment of the SME Performance Review (European Commission, 2017d) 
is that entrepreneurship is one of the weakest areas in Croatia. However, Croatia has made 
improvements in its entrepreneurship framework, adopting several national strategies and 
acts aimed at entrepreneurship development. Some central gaps targeted are 
entrepreneurship education and specialized support for companies in different 
developmental stages. 

2.5.4 Entrepreneurship profile of the Czech Republic 
In the Czech Republic, among societal values for entrepreneurship, only data for status of 
entrepreneurs in society is available, and it is below the Danube Region and EU averages 
(Table 2.9). Intentions of individuals to become entrepreneurs are relatively high. However, 
regarding entrepreneurial activity, early-stage and established entrepreneurship rates are 
below the Danube region and EU averages. Among early-stage entrepreneurs, the majority 
are opportunity entrepreneurs. Additionally, the share of high-growth companies is below 
this average.  
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Table 2.9. Societal values for entrepreneurship and entrepreneurial activity in the Czech 
Republic 

Societal values for entrepreneurship Czech 
Republic 

Danube Region 
average 

EU 
average 

Entrepreneurship as a desirable career choice 
(%) 

n.a. 55.7 56.9 

High status of successful entrepreneurs (%) 48.0 65.6 66.6 
Media attention given to entrepreneurship (%) n.a. 53.3 53.3 
Entrepreneurial activity  
Entrepreneurial intentions (% of adults who 
intend to start a business within 3 years) 

13.7 13.2 12.1 

Early-stage entrepreneurial activity (%) 7.3 7.9 7.8 
Established business ownership rate (%) 5.3 6.4 6.7 
Opportunity-driven entrepreneurial activity (%) 60.0 47.2 47.9 
Share of high-growth enterprises (%) 8.3 8.8 9.2 

Source: European Commission, 2017e. 
 
According to the most recent SME Performance Review (European Commission, 2017e, 
p. 6) no new significant measures have been adopted or implemented to promote 
entrepreneurship in the Czech Republic. The greatest opportunities for improvement are 
in supporting companies’ internationalization. 

2.5.5 Entrepreneurship profile of Germany 
In Germany, successful entrepreneurs have relatively high status compared to the Danube 
Region and EU averages (Table 2.10). However, individuals are less favourable to 
entrepreneurship as a career than on average in the Danube Region and the EU. The same 
is true for media attention to entrepreneurship. Also, individuals have considerably less 
intent to start a business than in the Danube Region and EU on average. This is also seen 
for early-stage entrepreneurship, which is below average. Among early-stage entrepreneurs 
the majority are opportunity-motivated.  
 
High-growth companies are not being supported enough. According to the SME 
Performance Review (European Commission, 2017f), attention should be paid to reducing 
start-up barriers to increase entrepreneurship rates. 
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Table 2.10. Societal values for entrepreneurship and entrepreneurial activity in Germany 

Societal values for entrepreneurship Germany Danube Region 
average 

EU 
average 

Entrepreneurship as a desirable career choice 
(%) 

51.8 55.7 56.9 

High status of successful entrepreneurs (%) 78.9 65.6 66.6 
Media attention given to entrepreneurship (%) 50.5 53.3 53.3 
Entrepreneurial activity  
Entrepreneurial intentions (% of adults who 
intend to start a business within 3 years) 

6.2 13.2 12.1 

Early-stage entrepreneurial activity (%) 4.6 7.9 7.8 
Established business ownership rate (%) 7.0 6.4 6.7 
Opportunity-driven entrepreneurial activity (%) 58.1 47.2 47.9 
Share of high-growth enterprises (%) 8.5 8.8 9.2 

Source: European Commission, 2017f. 

2.5.6 Entrepreneurship profile of Hungary 
In Hungary, media attention to entrepreneurship is below the averages of both the Danube 
Region in general and the EU (Table 2.11). Individuals also desire entrepreneurship careers 
less than in the Danube region and EU on average. However, the status of successful 
entrepreneurs is relatively high in this country.  
 
Table 2.11. Societal values for entrepreneurship and entrepreneurial activity in Hungary 

Societal values for entrepreneurship Hungary Danube Region 
average 

EU 
average 

Entrepreneurship as a desirable career choice (%) 52.8 55.7 56.9 
High status of successful entrepreneurs (%) 71.0 65.6 66.6 
Media attention given to entrepreneurship (%) 40.6 53.3 53.3 
Entrepreneurial activity  
Entrepreneurial intentions (% of adults who 
intend to start a business within 3 years) 15.1 13.2 12.1 

Early-stage entrepreneurial activity (%) 7.9 7.9 7.8 
Established business ownership rate (%) 5.5 6.4 6.7 
Opportunity-driven entrepreneurial activity (%) 52.6 47.2 47.9 
Share of high-growth enterprises (%) 12.1 8.8 9.2 

Source: European Commission, 2017g. 
 
The entrepreneurial intentions of individuals are relatively high, while start-up 
entrepreneurship is similar to Danube Region and EU averages. Among start-up 
entrepreneurs, opportunity entrepreneurs prevail. There are fewer established companies 
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than in the Danube Region and EU on average, though there are more high-growth 
companies. 
 
Administrative burdens still present a challenge for companies in Hungary (European 
Commission, 2017g). Moreover, companies’ abilities to innovate and the adoption of new 
technologies are still low. There is also a lack of skilled and qualified workers. 

2.5.7 Entrepreneurship profile of Romania 
In Romania, all three indicators of societal values for entrepreneurship are considerably 
above the Danube Region and EU average (Table 2.12). This indicates that the measures, 
implemented in the last decade to improve entrepreneurship culture and the overall 
acceptance of entrepreneurship were effective. This is proven by the entrepreneurial 
intentions and early-stage entrepreneurship of individuals in Romania, which are 
considerably higher than in the Danube Region and EU on average. However, there is still 
a lack of opportunity-driven entrepreneurship and high-growth companies.  
 
According to the SME Performance Review (European Commission, 2017h) attention is 
given to education for entrepreneurship, promoting entrepreneurial culture among 
students, teachers, young people and women. Financial measures for companies and 
support measures (e.g., trainings, workshops, mentoring) for special target groups (e.g., 
women, young entrepreneurs, students) have also been implemented. These measures 
enhanced the entrepreneurial ecosystem, however, there is still a need for improvement 
among established and high-growth companies. 
 
Table 2.12. Societal values for entrepreneurship and entrepreneurial activity in Romania 

Societal values for entrepreneurship Romania Danube Region 
average 

EU 
average 

Entrepreneurship as a desirable career choice 
(%) 

72.4 55.7 56.9 

High status of successful entrepreneurs (%) 75.1 65.6 66.6 
Media attention given to entrepreneurship (%) 67.4 53.3 53.3 
Entrepreneurial activity  
Entrepreneurial intentions (% of adults who 
intend to start a business within 3 years) 

29.0 13.2 12.1 

Early-stage entrepreneurial activity (%) 10.8 7.9 7.8 
Established business ownership rate (%) 7.5 6.4 6.7 
Opportunity-driven entrepreneurial activity (%) 33.2 47.2 47.9 
Share of high-growth enterprises (%) 2.3 8.8 9.2 

Source: European Commission, 2017h. 
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2.5.8 Entrepreneurship profile of Slovakia 
In Slovakia, entrepreneurship is a less desirable career choice than in the Danube Region 
and EU on average (Table 2.13), although the good media attention to entrepreneurship, 
the status of entrepreneurs is assessed lower than in the Danube Region and EU on 
average. Additionally, the entrepreneurial intentions of Slovaks are considerably lower than 
compared countries on average. Early stage entrepreneurship is relatively high, but there 
are few opportunity-driven entrepreneurs. 
 
Table 2.13. Societal values for entrepreneurship and entrepreneurial activity in Slovakia 

Societal values for entrepreneurship Slovakia Danube Region 
average 

EU 
average 

Entrepreneurship as a desirable career choice 
(%) 

50.6 55.7 56.9 

High status of successful entrepreneurs (%) 60.1 65.6 66.6 
Media attention given to entrepreneurship (%) 60.9 53.3 53.3 
Entrepreneurial activity  
Entrepreneurial intentions (% of adults who 
intend to start a business within 3 years) 

8.0 13.2 12.1 

Early-stage entrepreneurial activity (%) 9.5 7.9 7.8 
Established business ownership rate (%) 6.1 6.4 6.7 
Opportunity-driven entrepreneurial activity (%) 41.8 47.2 47.9 
Share of high-growth enterprises (%) 11.5 8.8 9.2 

Source: European Commission, 2017i. 
 
According to the SME Performance Review (European Commission, 2017i), the 
entrepreneurship framework is improving overall. However, there is still a need for better 
support and targeted measures to improve internationalization and growth of companies.  

2.5.9 Entrepreneurship profile of Slovenia 
In Slovenia, media attention to entrepreneurship is highly assessed, but the status of 
entrepreneurs and careers as entrepreneurs are assessed lower than in The Danube Region 
and EU on average (Table 2.14). However, the entrepreneurial activity is broadly in line 
with Danube Region and EU averages.  
 
According to the SME Performance Review (European Commission, 2017j), Slovenia 
implemented several measures to improve its entrepreneurship framework in last decade, 
including promotions, workshops, networking events, financial initiatives, etc. However, 
there are still improvements needed regarding entrepreneurship education and supporting 
high-growth companies and business transfer. 
 

9781787642027_Text.indd   37 10-Dec-18   3:10:14 PM



38 ENTREPRENEURSHIP FRAMEWORKS IN THE DANUBE REGION 
 
Table 2.14. Societal values for entrepreneurship and entrepreneurial activity in Slovenia 

Societal values for entrepreneurship Slovenia Danube Region 
average 

EU 
average 

Entrepreneurship as a desirable career choice 
(%) 

56.8 55.7 56.9 

High status of successful entrepreneurs (%) 69.0 65.6 66.6 
Media attention given to entrepreneurship (%) 65.9 53.3 53.3 
Entrepreneurial activity  
Entrepreneurial intentions (% of adults who 
intend to start a business within 3 years) 

11.4 13.2 12.1 

Early-stage entrepreneurial activity (%) 8.0 7.9 7.8 
Established business ownership rate (%) 6.7 6.4 6.7 
Opportunity-driven entrepreneurial activity (%) 58.1 47.2 47.9 
Share of high-growth enterprises (%) 7.6 8.8 9.2 

Source: European Commission, 2017j. 

2.5.10 Entrepreneurship profiles of other Danube Region countries 
Unfortunately, for Bosnia and Hercegovina, Moldova, Montenegro, Serbia, and Ukraine, 
there is not sufficient comparable data available. Still, in Moldova, the government has 
adopted some initiatives based on SMEs, particularly on female entrepreneurship 
(European Commission, 2016). In Montenegro, the regulatory system needs to be 
simplified with fewer processes. This is in addition to improving supporting measures for 
companies regarding access to finance and growth, as well as internationalization 
(European Commission, 2017k). Serbia has made some progress regarding 
entrepreneurship promotion (European Commission, 2017l), while launching education 
programmes on entrepreneurship and entrepreneurial skills, but still needs to increase the 
predictability of its entrepreneurship framework.  

2.6 Conclusions 
In this chapter, the entrepreneurship frameworks and entrepreneurial activities among the 
Danube region countries were compared. As some previous studies revealed, the Danube 
Region is a region of diversity. To add some insight into this diversity, the analysis focused 
on entrepreneurship frameworks in the region. Following the main research question, it 
can generally be concluded that the differences among the Danube Region countries are 
notable, and that they are greater in terms of entrepreneurship conditions rather than actual 
entrepreneurial activity.  
 
First, the Danube Region countries are a diverse group with regards to their economic 
development. According to the stages of development, among stage 3 innovation-driven 
economies, stage 2 efficiency-driven, and those in transition from stage 2 to 3, are four 
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countries each. Among stage 1 factor-driven economies and in transition from stage 1 to 2 
are one country each. The most competitive countries in the region are Germany and 
Austria, and the least are Moldova and Bosnia and Herzegovina (according to the Global 
Competitiveness Index).  
 
Second, the analysis of entrepreneurship ecosystems showed that the differences between 
compared countries are remarkable. The quality of entrepreneurship is much higher in the 
most developed countries (e.g., Austria, Germany and Slovenia) than in the least developed 
countries (e.g., Moldova, Serbia). Regarding Global Entrepreneurship Index scores, the gap 
between the first ranking, Austria, and the last, Bosnia and Herzegovina, is 45%. Dividing 
the Global Entrepreneurship Index by individual and institutional scores, the institutional 
scores are higher than the individuals in Austria, Germany, Slovenia, the Czech Republic 
and Bulgaria. In the eight other countries, namely Slovakia, Romania, Hungary, Croatia, 
Montenegro, Ukraine, Serbia, and Bosnia and Herzegovina, the individual scores of 
entrepreneurship quality is higher than the institutional framework scores. To group the 
results of the Global Entrepreneurship Index in the Danube Region countries by their 
overall attitudes, abilities, and aspirations towards entrepreneurship, attitudes scored the 
highest overall in only two countries (Austria and Serbia). Abilities are the best scored in 
Slovenia and Moldova, while in the rest of the countries (Germany, Slovakia, the Czech 
Republic, Romania, Hungary, Croatia, Montenegro, Bulgaria, Ukraine, and Bosnia and 
Herzegovina) aspirations are the best scored. Differences among most and least developed 
countries are considerable in each of the three measures.  
 
Third, the most restrictive overall conditions for doing business are in Bosnia and 
Herzegovina and least restrictive in Germany with a difference of 64 places between them. 
However, the restrictions among countries for individual barriers vary. For example, 
Germany, ranking the best in the Danube Region, has considerably higher barriers for 
starting a business, compared to Ukraine, ranking second to last. 
 
Fourth, entrepreneurial activities have smaller differences between countries than 
entrepreneurship frameworks. The societal values for entrepreneurship reveal a mixed 
picture. In the Danube Region on average 56% of the population considers 
entrepreneurship a desirable career choice. The most individuals desire a career as 
entrepreneurs in Romania (72%) and the least in Austria (46%). Even less, only 53% of the 
population on average in the Danube Region stressed that enough media attention is given 
to entrepreneurship. However, 66% of the population in the region claimed that successful 
entrepreneurs have high social status. Intentions of individuals to become entrepreneurs 
and early-stage entrepreneurial activity are both highest in Romania, while the former is 
lowest in Bulgaria and the latter is lowest in Germany. Among early-stage entrepreneurs, 
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the most opportunity-driven entrepreneurs are in the Czech Republic, while the least are 
in Romania. Romania also lacks high-growth enterprises, while Hungary boasts the most. 
Based on an overall assessment of the entrepreneurship frameworks and entrepreneurial 
activity in the Danube Region, it can be concluded that immense differences exist between 
countries regarding economic development, particularly in relation to entrepreneurship, 
despite the shared geographical and historical position. Generally, countries from the 
Upper Danube Region are more developed than those in the Lower Danube Region. 
Consequently, the former could help to increase the development of the latter by 
transferring knowledge, experience, and best practices. Therefore, inclusion in different 
international projects as well as the establishment of better networks is essential for the 
progress of less developed countries.  
 
To ensure balanced development for the entire Danube Region, the role of government in 
creating a supportive environment for entrepreneurship is to strengthen the effectiveness 
of all countries. The commitment of each country is crucial for the progress of the region, 
as each economy has its own weaknesses and strengths. This is especially so because less 
developed countries are less active in different initiatives than more developed countries. 
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3 Female Entrepreneurship in the 
Danube Region 

MAIN FINDINGS 
 There are significant country-based differences in all components of the women's 

entrepreneurial pipeline, as well as differences in gaps in transitional phases of 
entrepreneurial activity: 

• the transition between business intentions and entry into entrepreneurship stretches 
from only 30% in Romania to 80% in Austria; 

• the transition between the stages of early entrepreneurial activity and established 
entrepreneurship is even greater in difference between countries - the rate of early-
stage entrepreneurship versus established entrepreneurship for women ranges from 
1.22 in Slovakia and the Czech Republic, while the losses are highest in Romania at 
1.51. 

 Differences regarding the performance of female entrepreneurship are found on a 
national level, as well as when comparing genders: 

• Growth aspirations of women are lower compared to the overall early-stage 
entrepreneurship population; the gender gap is the most emphasized in Austria and 
Germany. 

• Women’s businesses’ internationalization rates are generally lower than those of men, 
but the gender gap is narrower when compared to the growth aspirations gender gap.  

• Regarding innovation capacity, reflected in the offer of new products and services, 
there is almost no gap between genders, with even higher innovation rates for women 
than to those of men (though only slightly) in Romania, Slovakia, and the Czech 
Republic. 

 Women’s fear of failure rate versus that of the overall population is rather stable across 
the countries of the Danube Region – the gap between these two indicators ranges 
from 3 percentage points in Slovenia to 7 percentage points in Austria and Romania. 
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 Fear of failure is a limiting factor both for engaging in entrepreneurial activity, as well 

as for entrepreneurial ambitions for growth and employment. This applies to both 
genders, but it is much more pronounced for women. 

3.1 Introduction to female entrepreneurship 

There is wide evidence of the importance of female entrepreneurs in the economic 
development of a country, with regards to their contribution to job creation and economic 
growth, as well as to diversity in the economy (Tominc & Rebernik, 2006). Yet the potential 
of women in entrepreneurship has not been sufficiently implemented in Danube Region 
countries, as is the case for most of the world's economies. Reasons for lack of inclusion 
of women in entrepreneurship are diverse. Several studies argue that women lack 
entrepreneurial skills (OECD, 2016; Brush et al., 2014). Other authors suggest that factors 
associated with women’s professional networks are also important; studies have shown that 
women in the European Union typically have relatively smaller professional networks 
compared to their male counterparts (OECD, 2015). Several other reasons arise, from 
personal characteristics to the characteristics of business environments and culture. 
 
With the goal of addressing the research questions posed earlier regarding country-based 
differences of entrepreneurial ecosystem components, as well as of the entrepreneurial 
ecosystem as a whole, this chapter will first address the unemployment and self-
employment of women compared to the overall population and to men. Following this, 
the entire entrepreneurial life-cycle (or entrepreneurial pipeline) from entrepreneurial 
intentions, over early-stage entrepreneurial forms, to established entrepreneurs and finally 
to exits from entrepreneurship, is presented for women, again in comparisons to men and 
to the adult population overall. 
 
The characteristics of women's entrepreneurship are also different from men in terms of 
the desire to grow the company and to focus on family care and employment along with 
providing income for family members (Kelley et al., 2017). As such, we also address some 
viewpoints on the performance of female entrepreneurship, with an analysis of business 
aspirations, innovation, and internationalization as important objective factors for the 
growth of the company, as well as the limiting factors of women's entrepreneurship. 
 
The purpose of this chapter is also to test the hypothesis that not only are there differences 
between countries, but also that a gender gap is present when comparing different 
characteristics of entrepreneurship in the Danube Region. 

3.2 Female self-employment in the Danube Region countries  

The signs of recovery of the labour market in the last few years is reflected in the position 
of women at the labour market, with lower unemployment rates on average, coupled with 
an increase in labour market activity (OECD, 2017). 
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On average in the European Union the overall unemployment rates are a bit lower than 
those of women – the overall unemployment rate in 2017 is 7.8%, but 7.9% for women. 
In Bosnia and Herzegovina, the gap is the widest with a 25.8% unemployment rate overall 
and 37.6% rate for women. 
 
 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 3.1. Female unemployment rates in the Danube Region, 2017 
 
Source of data: Eurostat (2018), Labour Force Survey and The World Bank (available at: 
https://www.theglobaleconomy.com) 
 
The self-employment rate is defined as the number of self-employed people, both own-
account self-employed and employers (self-employed people with employees) relative to 
the number of employed people (OECD, 2017), covering a very wide range of activities. 
On average, women in the EU are only 57% as likely to be self-employed as men (ibidem). 
 
The self-employment rates in six of the analysed Danube Region countries were below the 
EU average of 13.7% (Figure 3.2). In Austria the overall self-employment rate has been 
stable over the past decade, but was below the EU average, which was true for women’s 
self-employment as well (7.9% in 2017). Similarly, a benchmark lower than the EU 
women’s self-employment rate was observed for Bulgaria (7.6%), Hungary (slightly 
decreasing, 7.5% in 2017) and Germany (6.6%). In Croatia the female self-employment rate 
had been declining and in 2014 was below the EU average for the first time) but has 
increased slightly over the last decade. The women’s self-employment rate in Slovenia is 
just below the EU average (11.4% in 2017). 
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Over the last decade there have been some changes regarding the characteristics of self-
employment in the EU, as well as in Danube Region countries, where the share of self-
employed individuals has increased. However, the share of solo self-employed workers has 
increased as well. Self-employed women are less likely to employ others compared to self-
employed men, which is characteristic of both the EU and Danube Region countries. One 
exception is Romania, where the proportions of self-employed men and women with 
employees are almost the same (and very stable over the last decade), but very low, below 
10%. Also noteworthy, despite the declining self-employment rate in Croatia, the 
proportion of self-employed men and women with employees is increasing. This rate 
reached the level of 40% in 2016, for both men and women. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 3.2. Female self-employment rates in the Danube Region, 2017 
 
Source of data: Eurostat (2018), Labour Force Survey 
 
In all Danube Region countries, the share of self-employed women with the lowest levels 
of education (lower secondary education or less) is lower when compared to the EU 
member state average (Figure 3.3). What’s more, the share of self-employed women with 
the highest educational levels (tertiary education) is higher than average only in Austria, 
Germany, and Slovenia, representing the Northern part of the Danube Region. At the 
global level, the negative relationship between educational levels and entrepreneurship is 
found in the factor-driven economies, where it is less likely that female entrepreneurs have 
a post-secondary or higher education when compared to women who are not entrepreneurs 
(Kelley et al., 2017). 
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Figure 3.3. Female self-employment rates by educational attainment level in the Danube 
Region, 2017 
 
Source of data: Eurostat (2018), Labour Force Survey 
 
In the Danube Region this relationship is negative as well, but it is not significant (with a 
correlation coefficient of –0.398, p>0.05). In efficiency-driven and innovative economies, 
however, entrepreneurship rates are higher among women with post-secondary education 
and above (Kelley et al., 2017).  

3.3 Female entrepreneurial activity  

Entrepreneurial intentions may be viewed as the first step in the process of venture creation 
and entrepreneurial activity. Entrepreneurship definitions in the literature differ – 
entrepreneurs, according to the Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM), are defined as 
“adults, who are entrepreneurially active in the process of setting up a business they will 
(partly) own and/or are currently owning and managing an operating young business” 
(Reynolds et al., 2005). These are early-stage entrepreneurs. An entrepreneurial experience, 
in a wider sense, includes new-venture creation (whether growth-oriented or not), small 
businesses and micro enterprises that provide self-employment (Bhide, 2000), young and 
established businesses, the creation of businesses, and exits from entrepreneurship. In this 
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chapter we utilize GEM data to describe women’s involvement in all phases of the 
entrepreneurial life-cycle. 

3.3.1 Intentional entrepreneurs 
If entrepreneurial intention is absent, entrepreneurial action is unlikely (Lee & Wong 2004). 
Therefore, entrepreneurial intention is crucial for understanding the overall process of 
entrepreneurship. Entrepreneurial intention is usually defined as an individual’s desire to 
start a business or own one’s own business (Bae et al., 2014). Past studies have revealed 
that entrepreneurial intention is often an antecedent of actual future entrepreneurial 
behaviour. In general, the stronger the intention to engage in a behaviour, the more likely 
the individual will actually perform it (Sheeran, 2002); however, as Ajzen (1991) pointed 
out, the performance (actual behaviour) also depends on several non-motivational factors, 
like availability to requisite opportunities and resources. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 3.4. Women’s entrepreneurial intentions in the Danube Region, 2013-2017, 
Percentage of population 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2018) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2018), Special 
tabulations of the 2013-17 adult population surveys from the GEM. 
 
Women’s entrepreneurial intentions are to a large extent associated with the entrepreneurial 
intentions of the entire population of each country but are lower. Among the studied 
Danube Region countries, women’s entrepreneurial intentions were the highest in Romania 
(24% for women, overall average 30%) and Croatia (18% for women and 23% overall), 
while the lowest in Bulgaria (5% for women and 7% of overall average) and Germany (7% 
for women and 9% for the overall adult population) (Figure 3.4). 
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Entrepreneurial intentions are largely influenced by the culture or characteristics of the 
social environment (Šebjan et al., 2016), and are also largely correlated with early-stage 
entrepreneurial activity - with the level of nascent and new entrepreneurial activity, while 
the gender gap is slightly narrower for intentions than it is for total early-stage 
entrepreneurial activity. This may imply that more women than men may be dropping off 
in transition between the phase of intention to the phase of actual entrepreneurial 
behaviour (Kelley et al., 2017), which is certainly a matter of concern. 

3.3.2 Nascent entrepreneurs  
Nascent entrepreneurial activity is the percentage of the adult working age population (18-
64 years old), that is currently in the process of starting a business (as owners/co-owners 
and managers) but have not paid salaries or wages for more than three months. 
 
The data for 2012 – 2016 reveals that on average in EU member states, 2.8% of women 
were involved in setting up a business, with a clear gap between men and women (Figure 
3.5). In all Danube countries included into the analysis, the nascent entrepreneurship rate 
is higher among men then among women. In Slovenia, the Czech Republic, and Hungary, 
this ratio is especially unfavourable for women, as women account for less than half the 
rates of nascent entrepreneurship which apply to men. In Bulgaria (1.82%), Slovenia 
(2.13%), and Germany (2.61%) the nascent entrepreneurship rate for women is also lower 
than the EU average (2.80%). The highest female nascent entrepreneurship rates are 
observed in Austria (5.09%) and Slovakia (4.83%). In Austria men were still 1.4 times more 
likely than women to be involved in nascent entrepreneurship, which is the narrowest 
gender gap in the EU.  
 
There are several possible explanations for the involvement of gender differences in 
nascent entrepreneurship (important for new entrepreneurship, as well), like personal 
characteristics regarding entrepreneurial orientation, human capital, and social capital 
(OECD, 2016; Kelley et al., 2017). Among them, researchers have revealed that women’s 
nascent entrepreneurship is positively associated with political empowerment and rule of 
law (Goltz et al., 2015), wherein women in political positions local to national can help in 
removing obstacles and barriers to female entrepreneurship and in promoting women’s 
participation and achievements in business. This is also in line with the suggestion that role 
models and established networks (Adema et al., 2014) for women have a positive impact 
on inclusion in entrepreneurship. An example of good practice is Slovenian project P2P - 
female entrepreneurs for female entrepreneurs to gain equal opportunities in 
entrepreneurship (OECD, 2015); its main focus is in providing mentoring and additional 
training to consolidate the role of women in the business world. This helps with 
strengthening the skills needed to effectively start and develop enterprises, especially by 
increasing the self-esteem and motivation of participating women. 
 
 
 
 

9781787642027_Text.indd   47 10-Dec-18   3:10:15 PM



48 FEMALE ENTREPRENEURSHIP IN THE DANUBE REGION 
 

0%
1%
2%
3%
4%
5%
6%
7%
8%
9%

10%

Bulgaria Slovenia Germany EU27 Czech
Republic

Hungary Romania Croatia Slovakia Austria

Women Men

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 3.5. Women’s nascent entrepreneurial activity in the Danube Region, 2012-2016, 
Percentage of population 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2017) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2017), Special 
tabulations of the 2012-16 adult population surveys from the GEM. 

3.3.3 New entrepreneurs  
In the entrepreneurial process, businesses are continually being born out of new ventures 
and initiatives, though many of them, of course, never result in the establishment of a 
company. There are many reasons for this, from those of a personal nature to those due to 
the external environment, the regulation of the entrepreneurial environment, and the 
development of the entrepreneurial ecosystem. It is the role of economic policy to take the 
appropriate measures to reduce the number of “disappeared” early entrepreneurial ideas 
which would have been realized under properly regulated conditions. New entrepreneurs 
therefore represent the next stage in the entrepreneurial process, where entrepreneurial 
ideas are realized in the form of a company. New entrepreneurial activity is the percentage 
of the adult working age population (18-64 years old), that have established a business (as 
owners/co-owners and managers) but have not paid salaries or wages for more than 42 
months or less than 3 months. 
 
In general, in the EU Member states over the period 2012-2016, women were 
approximately 60% as likely as men to be an owner-manager of a new business, but this 
proportion varied greatly across countries. In five of the Danube countries included into 
the analysis (Slovenia, Croatia, the Czech Republic, Germany, and Bulgaria), the new 
entrepreneurship rates for women are lower compared to the EU average (2.1%) (Figure 
3.6). The highest rate is observed in Romania (3.42%), but the most balanced structures 
between men and women are found in Bulgaria (1.79% for women and 2.03% for men), 
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Germany (1.78% for women and 2.77% for men), and Austria (2.75% for women and 
4.01% for men). 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 3.6. Women’s new entrepreneurial activity in the Danube Region, 2012-2016, 
Percentage of population  
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2017) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2017), Special 
tabulations of the 2012-16 adult population surveys from the GEM. 

3.3.4 Early-stage entrepreneurial activity 
Entire early-stage entrepreneurial activity includes individuals who are among the nascent 
and/or among new entrepreneurs – it is the percentage of working age adult population 
(18-64 years old) that are currently in the process of starting a business or have established 
a business (as owners/co-owners and managers) but have not paid salaries or wages for 
more than 42 months. 
 
Over the period 2013-2017, the female early-stage entrepreneurial rates are lower than 
those of the overall population, with a similar pattern observed for entrepreneurial 
intentions. However, a deeper look at the country level reveals important differences 
(Figure 3.7). In Bulgaria, which is at the low end of the scale with a 5.2% entrepreneurial 
intentions rate and a 3.44% early-stage entrepreneurship rate for women, succeeds in 
transferring, on average, two-thirds of the entrepreneurial intentions into early-stage 
entrepreneurial activity. Even more successful entrepreneurial transitions from intentions 
to actual behaviour are observed in Austria, with a 10% rate for women’s entrepreneurial 
intentions and an 8% rate for women’s early-stage entrepreneurship, thus 80% of 
entrepreneurial intentions on average are transmitted into entrepreneurship. Women in 
early-stage entrepreneurship in Austria are also very active compared to the EU benchmark. 
On the other side of the scale is Romania, where women's entrepreneurial intentions are 
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very high (24%), but less than one third of intentions on average are transmitted into early-
stage entrepreneurial activity. 
 
Among Danube region countries, Bulgaria has the lowest rate of early-stage entrepreneurial 
activity (4%), which is particularly true for women (3%), while the rates of men were in line 
with the EU average during the period 2012-2016. The highest early-stage rate within the 
adult population is found in Romania (11%), well above the EU average of 4.7%. Women’s 
early-stage entrepreneurship rate is also above average (7%). 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 3.7. Women’s total early-stage entrepreneurial activity in the Danube Region, 2013-
2017, Percentage of population 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2018) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2018), Special 
tabulations of the 2013-17 adult population surveys from the GEM. 

3.3.5 Established business owners  
Established business owners are surveyed within the GEM by the adult population survey; 
thus, the GEM covers established entrepreneurs within the adult population, not based on 
the official register of companies in the individual national economy – the established 
entrepreneur rate is the percentage of the adult working age population (18-64 years old) 
that are currently owners/co-owners and managers of an established enterprise, that have 
been paying salaries or wages for more than 42 months. 
 
GEM research results show that as economic development increases, established business 
activity among women declines and the gender gap increases (Kelley et al., 2017). With 
fewer business being started at higher levels of development of the national economy, a 
lower share of women’s businesses, compared to men’s, succeed in transition to the mature 
business phase. In general, in Europe the rate of early-stage entrepreneurship, as opposed 
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to established entrepreneurship for women, is 1.3 (in EU27 for the period 2012-2016 the 
average is 1.14), suggesting that women succeed to reach the maturity of their businesses 
and keep them running to a quite large extent (ibidem). The Danube countries included 
into this analysis, where the rate of early-stage entrepreneurship versus established 
entrepreneurship for women is lower than the European average are Slovakia (1.22), the 
Czech Republic (1.22), Germany (1.24), Hungary and Bulgaria (1.27). In the transfer from 
early-stage entrepreneurship to established business activity, the losses are the highest in 
Romania (1.51). 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 3.8. Women’s established entrepreneurship rates in the Danube Region, 2012-2016, 
Percentage of population 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2018) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2018), Special 
tabulations of the 2013-17 adult population surveys from the GEM. 

3.3.6 Discontinuation of entrepreneurial careers  
Entrepreneurs exit entrepreneurial activity for various reasons, ranging from retirement, 
pursuing other opportunities, selling a business, lack of financing, difficulties with 
profitability, etc. In the GEM the business discontinuation rate is measured as a percentage 
of the adult working age population (18-64 years old), that has exited a business in the last 
12 months (whether the business remains operating or not). 
 
In all countries of the Danube Region included in this part of the research, the 
discontinuation rates for women are lower compared to the overall population (Figure 3.9); 
the gap is the narrowest in Bulgaria (1.22% for women and 1.26% for the overall average) 
and largest in Slovenia (1.27% for women and 2.29% for overall average) and in Germany 
(0.78% for women and 1.63% for adult population average). 
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Still, the gap between early-stage entrepreneurship rates of men and women is on average 
larger, as is the gap between the discontinuation rates for men and women, meaning that 
the share of female exits in relation to total early-stage entrepreneurial activity is larger when 
compared to men. The highest rate of exits versus early-stage entrepreneurship for women 
is observed in Croatia, where on average exits constitute 56% of total early-stage 
entrepreneurship for women. The lowest rates are observed in Germany (20%), Hungary 
and Slovenia, both 32%. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 3.9. Female entrepreneurship exit rates in the Danube Region, 2017, Percentage of 
population 
 
Source: Adult population surveys GEM 2017, only for Hungary for 2016. 
 
The entrepreneurship life-cycle and the pipeline of entrepreneurial activity rates are 
presented in Tables 3.1 – part 1 and part 2. 
 
Findings regarding the participation of women in all phases of the entrepreneurial life-cycle 
are summarized by Table 3.1 – part 1 and part 2, where some pipeline issues are presented 
graphically, as well. The grey shadow in the table’s cells demonstrates relative frequency 
related to each entrepreneurship rate (intentions, new, nascent, total early-stage, 
established, exits). The disconnection among entrepreneurial intentions phase and the rate 
of women, who actually enter entrepreneurial career is the most emphasized in Romania, 
where less than one third of women entrepreneurial intentions are actually realized in the 
phase of entering into entrepreneurship. On the other hand, the gap between intentions 
and starting entrepreneurship is the narrowest in Austria, where almost 80% of women 
entrepreneurial intentions on average are transmitted into entrepreneurship.  
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Table 3.1. Female entrepreneurship pipeline, Danube countries – part 1 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Table 3.1. Female entrepreneurship pipeline, Danube countries – part 2 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Source of data: OECD (2018) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2018), Special 
tabulations of the 2013-17 adult population surveys from the GEM; OECD (2017) - Global 
Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2018), Special tabulations of the 2012-16 adult population 
surveys from the GEM; Adult population surveys GEM 2017, Hungary only from 2016. 

3.3.7 Motivation for starting a business (opportunity vs. necessity) 
Starting a business is associated with two main motives: individuals pursue a promising 
business opportunity, or they enter entrepreneurship due to necessity. On average, at all 
developmental levels of national economies, women are 20% more likely than men to cite 
necessity motives (Kelley et al., 2017). On the other hand, within the opportunity-driven 
motives the gender gap is much narrower, but the majority of entrepreneurial activity is 
opportunity-driven among men and women in all developmental stages of economies. In 
innovation-driven countries, women are 3.5 times as likely to start entrepreneurship based 
on opportunity motives rather than out of necessity (ibidem). 
 
In the Danube Region countries analysed, the necessity-driven early-stage entrepreneurship 
rate for women is higher than the overall average, except in Bulgaria (30.5% for women 
and 30.7% for overall average) and in Romania (28.3% for women and 29.0% for the 
overall average) (Figure 3.10). The highest rate of necessity-driven early-stage 
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entrepreneurship for women versus the overall adult population average is in Hungary 
(36.05% for women and 27.11% for the overall average). 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 3.10. Women’s necessity-driven early-stage entrepreneurship rates in the Danube 
Region, 2013 -2017, percentage of entrepreneurs 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2018) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2018), Special 
tabulations of the 2013-17 adult population surveys from the GEM. 
 
When an individual does not need to set up an enterprise out of necessity and he/she 
perceives other options for earning income, the decision for an entrepreneurial career is 
based on the assessment of opportunity costs which are different for each individual. To 
what extent entrepreneurship will prove to be more attractive than other options, it 
depends, inter alia, on the perception of business opportunities in the environment. This 
refers to entrepreneurship driven by business opportunities when in principle an individual 
strives to improve his/her income position or to increase the freedom and independence 
at work. As suggested by Shane et al. (Shane et al., 2003), the discovery of what may prove 
to be a business opportunity, its evaluation, and its exploitation, are the three main stages 
of entering the entrepreneurial process. 
 
The overall gender gap on this indicator (the percentage of the adult population who were 
identified as nascent or new entrepreneurs and were pursuing business opportunities), is 
rather narrow, with opportunity perception among women at 90% of male perceptions 
(Kelley et al., 2017). 
 
The data for the Danube Region countries that participated in the GEM research 2017 
cycle reveals that below average participation in opportunity-driven early-stage 
entrepreneurship is found in Bosnia and Herzegovina, where the opportunity-driven 
entrepreneurship rate of women is only 66.7% of male rate. The situation is similar in 
Croatia (69.1%), while in Germany this percentage is 95%, the highest among the analysed 
countries. 
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3.4 The performance of female entrepreneurship 

3.4.1 Growth aspirations 
Entrepreneurs have very different expectations and aspirations about the development of 
their businesses. The GEM measures aspirations in terms of future employment 
dimensions: perceived growth aspirations in the number of employees in a certain future 
time period. Growing companies represent a small part of the entrepreneurial population 
in all world economies (Autio, 2007), but they are of utmost importance for the 
development of national economies, especially because of their contribution to the creation 
of new jobs. Despite the high importance of female entrepreneurship and its contribution 
to job creation and economic growth (Tominc & Rebernik, 2006), there may exist some 
gender-specific obstacles on the path to high growth. For example, the obstacle for 
implementation of ambitious innovation activities is also often associated with financing. 
Prior studies have suggested that men can obtain, on average, more generous external 
financing than women (Alsos et al., 2006; Brush et al., 2004). This may lead to 
circumstances that foster male-owned/managed enterprises and enable them to grow more 
rapidly, supporting Delmar and Holmquist’s (2004) findings that growth rates of 
enterprises owned or/and managed by women are usually lower than growth-rates of 
enterprises owned or/and managed by men. Access to finances is seen as a major barrier 
for inclusive entrepreneurship in several Danube Region countries. In the Czech Republic 
a large national programme of guarantees with financial contributions for SMEs was 
launched for the period 2015-2020 (OECD, 2017); in Romania finance policy measures for 
small firms are among the most developed in South-Eastern Europe; in Slovakia special 
financial training programmes for women have been launched (ibidem). 
 
Growth aspirations are measured within the GEM as the percentage of the early-stage 
entrepreneurs who indicated at least 19 new jobs would be created over the next five years.  
In the period from 2013-2017 the average percentage of female early-stage entrepreneurs 
in the EU member states, who expected to create at least 19 jobs, was 5.94%, which is well 
below the average for both genders combined (9.74%). From a country level perspective, 
below average growth aspiration rates for women are found in Slovenia (5.80%), Bulgaria 
(5.16%), and Austria (3.90%). 
 
Growth aspirations of women in all Danube Region countries included into the analysis 
are lower compared to the overall early-stage entrepreneurship population (Figure 3.11) 
since their growth rates are much lower than those of men. On average, in EU member 
states, the growth aspirations of women are approximately half of that of men. In the 
Danube Region countries the gender gap is the most emphasized in Austria and Germany, 
as presented in Figure 3.12.  On the other side of the gender gap scale lay Slovakia, the 
Czech Republic, and Bulgaria.  
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Figure 3.11. Women and overall early-stage entrepreneurship growth expectations in the 
Danube Region, 2013 - 2017, Percentage of all early-stage entrepreneurs 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2018) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2018), Special 
tabulations of the 2013-17 adult population surveys from the GEM. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 3.12. Women and men early-stage entrepreneurship growth expectations in the 
Danube Region, 2013 - 2017, Percentage of all early-stage entrepreneurs. 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2018) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2018), Special 
tabulations of the 2013-17 adult population surveys from the GEM. 
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3.4.2 International orientation 
Internationalisation of entrepreneurship is characterized by operating businesses 
internationally, with a significant share of customers or potential customers that live outside 
the boundaries of the domestic national economy. A business environment may stimulate 
these ambitions for different reasons, like the small size of a domestic market, or expansion 
to markets with lower levels of competition (Kelley et al., 2017). In general, levels of 
internationalization of women’s early-stage businesses are higher with higher 
developmentally staged economies characterized by better technology, infrastructure, and 
other resources that facilitate international trade (ibidem).  
 
International orientation is measured within the GEM framework as a percentage of early-
stage entrepreneurs who indicate that more than 25% of their sales came from customers 
outside the country. 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 3.13. Women’s early-stage entrepreneurship international orientation in the Danube 
Region, 2013 - 2017, Percentage of all early-stage entrepreneurs 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2018) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2018), Special 
tabulations of the 2013-17 adult population surveys from the GEM. 
 
In Danube Region countries the internationalization of women early-stage 
entrepreneurship is lower than that of the overall population, except in the Czech Republic, 
where it is also at the top of the scale among the countries analysed (Figure 3.13). 
 
Past research has identified that women-owned firms are less likely to export (Orser et al., 
2010). However, it is each firms’ characteristics, rather than the gender of the entrepreneur, 
which are the greatest influence on the internationalization activity of a firm (Williams, 
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2013). The growth and size of a firm, in particular, implies the resources of the firm 
available for internationalization. This is in keeping with the resource-based view of 
internationalisation (Bloodgood et al., 1996). Thus, on average, lower women’s 
internationalization rates than men’s, go hand in hand with lower growth expectations for 
women in the Danube Region. Still, it must be pointed out that the gender gap is narrower 
compared to the growth aspirations gender gap. 

3.4.3 Innovation capacity – new products and services 
An important factor for growth is the innovation stance of the companies (Zimmermann, 
2009; Falk, 2015) which is measured in the GEM adult population survey through the prism 
of the introduction of products and/or services that are new to potential customers. 
Innovation is most frequently (also in GEM) viewed as a measure of the degree of newness 
of an innovation. This corroborates with the findings of Garcia and Calontane (2002) who 
have pointed out that despite the fact that there are many different aspects of innovation, 
these aspects have a common point in the market. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 3.14. Women’s early-stage entrepreneurship innovation capacity – new products and 
services in the Danube Region, 2013 - 2017, Percentage of all early-stage entrepreneurs 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2018) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2018), Special 
tabulations of the 2013-17 adult population surveys from the GEM. 
 
Innovation capacity, reflected in the offer of new products and services, is measured within 
the GEM as a percentage of early-stage entrepreneurs who indicated that their products or 
services were new and unfamiliar for their customers. The results must be interpreted in 
the light of the development of the national economy in question. When the economy is 
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more developed, the degree of perception of novelty of new products and/or services is 
lower. 
 
At the level of EU Member states there is almost no gender gap, where on average 30% of 
male and female entrepreneurs offer new products or services. In individual countries an 
over-average gap is found in Slovenia, where the female entrepreneurs’ innovation rate 
against the overall rate is 82,8%. In Romania, Slovakia, and the Czech Republic, the share of 
female entrepreneurship innovation rate is higher than those of the overall population of 
early-stage entrepreneurs. The innovation of early-stage companies, and the correlations with 
the stimulation factors of their growth, especially in terms of job creation, is at the centre of 
attention for government programs in most economies. 
 
Innovation can be described as a multidimensional process and observed from the 
perspectives of technologies, product innovations, and competition. Using individual GEM 
data for Slovenia and Croatia in the 2017 GEM cycle, and for Hungary in the 2016 GEM 
cycle, results show that higher levels of innovation for products/services produced by early-
stage entrepreneurs is associated with higher levels of technological innovation and lower 
levels of market competition. This is consistent across genders and age groups. Neither 
gender nor age showed a statistically significant relationship with the innovation of 
products/services of early-stage entrepreneurs. Furthermore, the perceived novelty of 
technology used and of product/service innovations are positively related, with technological 
innovation being tied to levels of development of new products and services nearly twice as 
high as in all other cases (Tominc, 2018). This important result confirms that economic policy 
should enable a supporting environment for creating technological development rather than 
imitating the technologies of others who innovate. 

3.5 Barriers and challenges of female entrepreneurship 

The gender gap in the Danube Region countries is visible in all areas under consideration, 
both in self-employment and at all stages of the entrepreneurial life cycle. However, the 
factors shaping this gap are not completely clear. There are some institutional and cultural 
factors that pose barriers to the inclusion of women in employment and entrepreneurship, 
but several are also associated with personal characteristics and personal choice. Women 
may have different motivations for self-employment and entrepreneurship from men, 
including the ability to better manage work-life balance and avoiding the glass ceiling 
(Kephart & Schumacher, 2005; Tominc et al, 2017). 
 
As already mentioned, several studies argue that women lack entrepreneurship skills 
(OECD, 2016; Brush et al., 2014). Namely, women less frequently feel that they have the 
knowledge and skills required to start or manage an enterprise (OECD, 2015). This is also 
the case in developed economies, despite the fact that women experience the same access 
to education as men (Hausmann et al., 2009; Delmar & Holmquist, 2004). It may be that 
women’s most frequently chosen fields of study (education, nursing etc.) are less 
appropriate for entrepreneurial careers. In this chapter we address the lack of self-
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confidence in entrepreneurial skills and knowledge, and the absence of willingness to take 
on the risk of business failure, as these barriers may prevent women from pursuing 
entrepreneurial career. That is, women are generally less likely than men to report that they 
have the knowledge and skills to start a business, and more likely to report fear of failure 
(OECD, 2017). 

3.5.1 Women’s attitudes towards entrepreneurship 
An important aspect within entrepreneurial attitudes is self-confidence in the 
entrepreneurial skills, knowledge, and experiences needed to start a business; a lack of 
entrepreneurial skills is often considered to be one of the most significant barriers to 
successful business start-ups. In general, the gender gap in perception of entrepreneurial 
skills widens with the development of a national economy (Kelley et al., 2017); women in 
innovation-driven economies are less likely to be self-confident regarding entrepreneurial 
skills compared to men. This gap is wider than the average in less developed (factor-driven) 
economies. Although the educational levels of women are generally higher in countries 
with higher levels of economic development, this does not instil confidence in women of 
their business creation abilities (ibidem). 
 
In all countries of the Danube Region analysed, women are less likely to perceive self-
confidence in entrepreneurial skills and knowledge needed to start a business when 
compared to the overall population. The proportions of women who consider themselves 
to have appropriate entrepreneurial knowledge and experience range from 29% in Hungary 
to almost 50% in Croatia. In five countries of the Danube Region, women were more likely 
than the EU average (35%) to believe that they had sufficient entrepreneurship skills: 
Croatia (48%), Slovenia (43%), Austria and Slovakia (41% each), Romania (38%) and the 
Czech Republic (37%). 
 
This is an area where successful policy should be implemented, especially regarding 
education. It seems that higher education does not naturally encourage the entrepreneurial 
mind set, therefore the inclusion of entrepreneurial education, from the pre-primary and 
primary education up, may be vital. As research has revealed, innovation-entrepreneurial 
education contributes to the improvement of innovation and entrepreneurial skills 
(Halilović et al., 2014). 
 
Fear of business failure may be an important barrier for entrepreneurship. In general, the 
higher the developmental level of the national economy, the higher the average fear of 
failure is among women (Kelley et al., 2017). There are several possible explanations for 
this situation. In developed economies, women may have other choices for work and 
income than an uncertain entrepreneurial career, which can pose opportunity costs 
associated with starting a business that may fail (ibidem). In the EU Member states women 
are more likely to indicate that fear of failure would prevent them from starting a business. 
Over the period 2012-2016, slightly more than half of women cited this barrier, relative to 
a bit over 40% for men. 
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Figure 3.15. Women’s self-confidence into entrepreneurial skills, in the Danube Region, 
2013-2017, Percentage of adult population 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2018) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2018), Special 
tabulations of the 2013-17 adult population surveys from the GEM. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 3.16. Women’s fear of failure, in the Danube Region, 2013-2017, Percentage of adult 
population 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2018) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2018), Special 
tabulations of the 2013-17 adult population surveys from the GEM. 
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Women’s fear of failure rate versus that of the overall population is rather stable across 
countries of the Danube region – the gap between women’s rate of fear of failure and that 
in the overall population ranges from 3 percentage points in Slovenia to 7 percentage points 
in Austria and Romania. In Austria and Romania men’s rate for fear of failure is below the 
EU average, while women’s is slightly above the average. Croatia, Bulgaria, the Czech 
Republic, and Slovenia are the Danube countries with lower than EU averages of fear of 
failure rates for women. The same is true for the men’s fear of failure rate. 
 
Fear of failure is an important barrier to entry for entrepreneurship, and more pronounced 
for women than for men. Based on the GEM survey data of adults in the participating 
countries of the Danube Region in 2017 (Germany, Austria, Slovenia, Croatia, Romania, 
the Czech Republic, Slovakia), we find (Table 3.2) that on average 4.6% of men state that 
they are afraid of entrepreneurial failure, however, this entails entrepreneurship. The 
percentage of men who say that they are not afraid of entrepreneurial failure is 2.4 times 
higher (10.8%).  
 
Among women, this gap is even wider. Only 2.2% of women who say that they are afraid 
of an entrepreneurial failure nevertheless pursue an entrepreneurial career (Table 3.3). The 
percentage of women who say that they are not afraid of entrepreneurial failure is 3.6 times 
higher (7.9%). 
 
The variables fear of failure and early-stage entrepreneurship are statistically significant for 
men and for women (Chi-square = 68.301, p <0.01 – for men; Chi-square = 93.060, p 
<0.01 – for women). 
 
A similar disadvantage is reflected in the fear of failure as an obstacle, restricting business 
growth, which can be seen even though entrepreneurs with high ambitions in terms of 
growth are rare. Of those men who fear entrepreneurial failure, 0.5% predict or estimate 
that they will provide 20 or more new jobs in the next five years – thus they have high 
growth aspirations, measured by the number of predicted employees. Those without fear 
of business failure are 2.8 times more likely to believe that their business will grow (1.4%), 
as presented in Table 3.4. 
 
Table 3.2. Fear of business failure and entrepreneurial engagement, % of population, for 
men 

Men Involvement in the early-stage 
entrepreneurship 

Total 

No Yes  
Fear of failure No 89.2% 10.8% 100% 

Yes 95.4% 4.6% 100% 
 
Source of data: Adult population surveys GEM 2017, Germany, Austria, Slovenia, Croatia, Romania, 
the Czech Republic, Slovakia 
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Table 3.3. Fear of business failure and entrepreneurial engagement, % of population, for 
women 

Women Involvement in the early-stage 
entrepreneurship 

Total 

No Yes  
Fear of failure No 92.2% 7.8% 100% 

Yes 97.8% 2.2% 100% 
 
Source of data: Adult population surveys GEM 2017, Germany, Austria, Slovenia, Croatia, Romania, 
the Czech Republic, Slovakia 
 
Table 3.4. Fear of business failure and entrepreneurial growth, % of population, for men 

Men Entrepreneurial growth  
(20 jobs or more in 5 years) 

Total 

No Yes  
Fear of failure No 98.6% 1.4% 100% 

Yes 99.5% 0.5% 100% 
 
Source of data: Adult population surveys GEM 2017, Germany, Austria, Slovenia, Croatia, Romania, 
the Czech Republic, Slovakia 
 
Table 3.5. Fear of business failure and entrepreneurial growth, % of population, for women 

Women Entrepreneurial growth  
(20 jobs or more in 5 years) 

Total 

No Yes  
Fear of failure No 99.3% 0.7% 100% 

Yes 99.9% 0.1% 100% 
 
Source of data: Adult population surveys GEM 2017, Germany, Austria, Slovenia, Croatia, Romania, 
the Czech Republic, Slovakia 
 
Fear is an even more limiting factor of business growth among female entrepreneurs (Table 
3.5); 0.7% of women who are not afraid of failure are involved in entrepreneurship with 
high growth aspirations, which is 7 times higher compared to those who are afraid of 
business failure (0.1%).  
 
The relationship between the fear of failure and growth aspiration variables is statistically 
significant (Chi square = 10.216; p<0.01 – for men and Chi-square = 13.339; p<0.01 – for 
women). 

3.5.2 Work-life balance  
Deficient work–life balance policies hamper women’s self-employment and entrepreneurial 
activities and therefore the potential for economic growth (European Commission, 2014a). 
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The European Pillar of Social Rights (EPSR) which was publicly announced in the EU in 
November 2017 is built on 20 principles, among them Principle 9 is focused on work-life 
balance. It states “that parents and people with caring responsibilities have the right to 
suitable leave, flexible working arrangements and access to care services. Women and men 
shall have equal access to special leave of absence in order to fulfil their caring 
responsibilities and be encouraged to use them in a balanced way.” (EEA CC, 2018). The 
implementation of this pillar will be based on a number of legislative and non-legislative 
initiatives related to work-life balance, working time, information for workers, and access 
to social protection (ibidem). 
 
GEM-based surveys have shown that the choice of women to pursue entrepreneurial 
careers is often a so-called Plan B, which is negatively correlated with the probability of 
growth employment and engagement in innovative entrepreneurial ideas (Thebaud, 2015). 
Although economic policy measures designed to reconcile work and family, such as paid 
maternity leave and subsidized costs for childcare, can reduce the participation of women 
business owners and managers in general, they also increase the likelihood of greater 
involvement of women in entrepreneurship. Authors indicate that economic policy 
measures aimed at stimulating work-life balance enable women to select entrepreneurial 
careers not out of the necessity to improve their work-life balance, but driven by the 
realization of market opportunity (ibidem). 

3.6 Conclusion 

The main findings of this chapter support the basic research assumption that countries of 
the Danube Region differ regarding several components of the entrepreneurial ecosystem. 
However, our results did not show that the countries could be grouped into consistent 
(regional or other) groups of the region, as individual countries in comparison appear at 
different ends for different indicators’ scales. Findings also support the hypothesis 
regarding gender differences, and similarly, the depth of the gender gap differs across 
indicators regarding both quantity and quality of entrepreneurial activity. The main findings 
are as follows. 
 
The entrepreneurial activity pipeline reveals that the disconnection between the 
entrepreneurial intentions phase and the rate of women who actually enter entrepreneurial 
careers is the most emphasized in Romania, with less than one third of women’s 
entrepreneurial intentions realized, and the narrowest in Austria, where almost eighty 
percent of women’s entrepreneurial intentions on average are transmitted into 
entrepreneurship.  
 
The gender gap in early-stage entrepreneurship rates is larger than the gap for 
discontinuation rates, thus the share of women’s exits in relation to total early-stage 
entrepreneurial activity is larger when compared to men. The highest rate of exits versus 
early-stage entrepreneurship for women is observed in Croatia, where on exits represent 
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slightly less than sixty percent of total early-stage entrepreneurship for women, while the 
lowest rates are observed in Germany, Hungary, and Slovenia. 
 
Country-based differences are evident regarding motivation for entrepreneurship as well. 
In Bosnia and Herzegovina, the opportunity-driven entrepreneurship rate for women is 
only two thirds of the male rate – the lowest in the Danube region countries. The situation 
is similar in Croatia. Meanwhile, in Germany this percentage is ninety-five percent, the 
highest among the analysed countries. Necessity-driven entrepreneurship rates for men and 
women are less different, and lower for both genders and analysed countries overall.  
 
The performance analysis confirms that country-based differences of women-controlled 
businesses exist in this field as well. Growth aspirations of women in all Danube Region 
countries included into the analysis are lower than compared to the overall early-stage 
entrepreneurship population; the gender gap is the most emphasized in Austria and 
Germany, while Slovakia, the Czech Republic, and Bulgaria are on the other side of the 
gender gap scale. In Danube Region countries the internationalization of women early-
stage entrepreneurship is lower than that of the overall population, in all countries analysed, 
except in the Czech Republic. Regarding the innovation, the deepest gap is found in 
Slovenia, where women entrepreneurs' innovation rate against the overall rate is a bit more 
than eighty percent. On the other side of the scale, in Romania, Slovakia and the Czech 
Republic, the share of female entrepreneurship innovation rate is higher than those of the 
overall population of the early-stage entrepreneurs. 
 
Fear of business failure limits both entry to entrepreneurship and entrepreneurial ambitions 
for growth; this applies to both genders, but is more pronounced for women. Women who 
are not afraid of failure are 3.6 times more likely to start entrepreneurial careers and even 
7 times more likely to aspire for the high growth of their companies when compared to 
women who are afraid of business failure. 
 
The results show that overcoming the fear of failure can be an important stimulus for 
entrepreneurship, both for men and women, and that this need is expressed to a greater 
extent within the female population. This identifies an important obstacle preventing 
entrepreneurs’ ambition to grow and employ. Economic policy measures aimed at 
overcoming the fear of failure can be utilized to create support networks, disseminate 
expert advice, etc. Much depends on the prevailing cultural and social norms, which, at 
least in some environments, may lead to the “punishment” of female business failure to a 
greater extent compared to men. This is an important topic of further research. 
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4 Youth Entrepreneurship in the 
Danube Region 

MAIN FINDINGS 
 Although nearly half of youth prefer to be self-employed over working as an employee, 

the proportion of self-employed youth compared to adults remains 2.4 times lower. 
 Total Youth Early-stage Entrepreneurial Activity (TEA), over the 2013-17 period, 

ranged from 4.9% in Bulgaria to 15% in Romania. 
 In general youth are more likely to expect to create a business than adults but in later 

stages of their active involvement in setting up a business, a sharp drop off between 
intentional and nascent entrepreneurs is evident. 

 For policy makers it is important to identify and address the factors that contribute to 
the drop between intentional and active entrepreneurs. 

 Adults are nearly three times more likely than youth to be established entrepreneurs in 
the investigated Danube Region countries. 

 Within the investigated Danube Region countries, opportunity-based motives for 
starting a business were prevalent among the youth. 

 Over the 2013-17 period, youth entrepreneurs expressed higher growth aspirations 
(the desired growth in the number of employees) than adults. They were also more 
internationally active than the adult population. Regarding innovation capacity, the gap 
between youth and adults (with youth offering slightly more new products and 
services) was the smallest. 

 Youth are less confident than adults in their entrepreneurship knowledge and skills and 
report lower levels of fear of failure than adults.  
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4.1 Introduction to youth entrepreneurship 

Youth entrepreneurship is high on the EU political agenda as a tool to combat youth 
unemployment and social exclusion as well as stimulating innovation among young people. 
Fostering youth entrepreneurship is one of the objectives of the Europe 2020 Strategy 
(European Commission, 2010b). Employment and Entrepreneurship are one of the eight 
fields of action promoted by the EU Youth Strategy (2010-2018) (European Commission, 
2009). Despite the importance of youth entrepreneurship in stimulating economic 
development through job creation, innovation and competitiveness, in many countries of 
the Danube Region, its potential has yet to be fully harnessed.  
 
Entrepreneurship and start-ups have the potential to play a major role in increasing the 
competitiveness of the Danube Region and its member countries. Youth is the most 
receptive society group, therefore, youth entrepreneurship has to be promoted and 
encouraged. This chapter addresses the research question posed in the introduction, seek 
to explain country-based differences in terms of entrepreneurship. This chapter also tests 
the hypothesis that not only differences among countries, but also between youth and 
adults are present when comparing characteristics of entrepreneurship in the countries of 
the Danube Region. 
 
The content of this chapter directly addresses two targets from two priority areas of the 
EU Strategy for the Danube Region (EUSDR):  
 Priority Area 9: "To invest in people and skills" 

Target I: Contribution to a higher employment rate in the Danube Region, especially 
through tackling youth and long-term unemployment 

 Priority Area 8: "To support the competitiveness of enterprises" 
Target VI: Improvement of entrepreneurship education in order to enhance the 
competitiveness of enterprises, especially SMEs, through further development of the 
lifelong entrepreneurial learning system based on the identified set of strategic goals in 
line with Human Capital Dimension of the SBA for Europe. 

 
This chapter provides some basic information regarding youth self-employment and 
entrepreneurship in selected Danube Region countries. It is mainly based on statistics from 
the Eurostat Labour Force Survey1 and Global Entrepreneurship Monitor2 survey. Due to 
the unavailability of data, not all Danube Region countries are included in the investigation. 
Various indicators of youth self-employment and entrepreneurship are presented: youth 
self-employment rates, entrepreneurial engagement through multiple phases of 
entrepreneurial activity, motivation for starting a business, selected performance indicators 
of youth businesses, as well as social attitudes of young people towards entrepreneurship 

                                                           
1 For more information on the Eurostat Labour Force Survey, please refer to: 
http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/labour-market/methodology. 
2 For more information on the Global Entrepreneurship Monitor survey. Please refer to: 
https://www.gemconsortium.org/about/gem 
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and some aspects of their capabilities that might enhance the success of their 
entrepreneurial engagement. Since the research draws on several data sources, the age of 
youth across sources is not always consistent. Eurostat defines youth as those 15-24 years 
old, while the Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) defines youth as those aged 18-30 
years old. There are also some exemptions. As such, the definitions of the youth being 
discussed are clearly highlighted, in the figures and text.  
 
This chapter is divided into six sections. Section two presents youth self-employment in 
the Danube Region countries. Section three describes youth entrepreneurial activity 
according to GEM research data. Section four highlights selected performance indicators 
of youth businesses. In section five some barriers and challenges of youth entrepreneurship 
are discussed. Section six presents the discussion and conclusion. 

4.2 Youth self-employment in Danube Region countries  

As the rest of the European Union, the Danube Region labour markets are showing some 
signs of recovery from the economic crisis. The unemployment rate in the region has 
decreased for the past four years. Youth unemployment is showing the same declining 
trend, although it is still extremely high in Croatia (27.4%), Serbia (32.8%), Montenegro 
(33.1%), and Bosnia and Herzegovina (55.4%) (Figure 4.1). Youth unemployment rates are 
generally much higher, even double or more, than unemployment rates for all ages. High 
youth unemployment rates reflect, to some degree, the difficulties faced by young people 
in finding jobs. However, this does not necessarily mean that the group of unemployed 
persons between 15 and 24 is exceptionally large, as many young people study full-time and 
are therefore neither working nor looking for a job (and as such are not part of the labour 
force used in the denominator for calculating the unemployment rate) (Eurostat, 2018). 
 
Self-employment is often proposed as a solution to youth unemployment problems. The 
European Union promotes entrepreneurship as a strategy for integrating young people into 
the labour market. Many governments have developed programs to assist youth in the 
formation of new enterprises, through financial assistance or specialized training. 
Accordingly, entrepreneurship is understood to be a driver of job creation because it creates 
employment opportunities for both self-employed youth and other young people who may 
be hired by newly created companies. Moreover, it may also increase innovation and raise 
competition - two drivers of economic growth – as young entrepreneurs may be particularly 
responsive to new economic opportunities and trends in a globalised society (Chigunta, 
2002; Green, 2013). In the context of programmes designed to alleviate youth 
unemployment, the hope is that young, unemployed workers who move into self-
employment (with some initial training to improve human capital) stand a better chance of 
long-term economic success than in the alternative paid sector (Williams, 2004). 
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Figure 4.1. Youth unemployment rates in the Danube Region, 2017 
 
Source of data: Eurostat (2018), Labour Force Survey and The World Bank (available at: 
https://www.theglobaleconomy.com) 
 
Despite the evidence that nearly half of the youth would prefer to be self-employed over 
working as an employee (OECD/EU, 2014), the proportion of self-employed youth in the 
European Union remains rather low (4.1% of 15-24 year old). The same holds true for the 
Danube Region. Figure 4.2 presents the youth self-employment rates for selected countries. 
The lowest rates were recorded in Austria and Germany (1.5%) and the highest in Romania 
(12.7%), however, this high percentage derives mostly from the lack of other employment 
opportunities (OECD/EU, 2016, p. 8)  
 
The nature of self-employment is changing. Since 2011, the European Union has been 
facing an increase of self-employed workers without employees (OECD/EU, 2017). This 
phenomenon is even more pronounced for youth; they are much less likely to have 
employees than adults. The rise of solo self-employment is worrisome, since these 
businesses are less innovative and contribute less to productivity growth. Another reason 
for this change might lie in the emergence of the digital economy. Technological 
advancements enable new work methods, including collaborative work arrangements that 
take place online and short-term work that is organised and managed through online 
platforms and mobile applications. At the same time, technology has made people more 
mobile, allowing self-employed workers to work from anywhere, at any time (ibidem). 
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Figure 4.2. Youth self-employment rates in the Danube Region, 2017 
 
Source of data: Eurostat (2018), Labour Force Survey 
 
For some workers, these changes have provided forms of high value-added self-
employment, e.g. freelancers or independent professionals. These workers are sometimes 
referred to as ‘I-pros’, who are self-employed workers without employees engaged in 
creative, intellectual, and service-orientated industries (Rapelli, 2012). Within the Danube 
Region, I-pros who tend to be highly educated are prevalent in Germany, with 60% of the 
self-employed working in high-skilled occupations. Meanwhile, southern and eastern 
economies tend to have higher proportions of self-employed workers engaged in low- and 
mid-skill occupations, largely due to the prevalence of agricultural and retail work (Hatfield, 
2015). 
 
On the other hand, the digital economy appears to have created opportunities for 
dependent self-employment. This is also called bogus self-employment, sometimes referred 
to as false self-employment. It refers to an employment arrangement where an employee is 
registered with the tax authorities as a self-employed worker rather than as an employee on 
the employer’s payroll (OECD/EC, 2013). Dependent self-employment can be difficult to 
detect and assess given that this form of work frequently goes undeclared to statistical, tax, 
or relevant labour authorities. 
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4.3 Youth entrepreneurial activity 

Beside self-employment rates, the Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) data gives 
direct statistical evidence of the various aspects and dimensions of entrepreneurship. GEM 
research studies entrepreneurial processes across multiple phases of entrepreneurial 
activity, which represent individual phases in the life cycle of a business venture, from 
perceived business opportunity to discontinuation. 

4.3.1 Youth entrepreneurial intentions  
Potential entrepreneurs see good opportunities and believe that they have the necessary 
skills, knowledge, and experience to start a business. However, perceiving a good 
opportunity and having the skills to pursue it will not necessarily lead to the intent to start 
a business. Individuals will assess the opportunity costs, risks, and rewards of starting a 
business first. In addition, the environment in which potential, intentional, and active 
entrepreneurs exist needs to be sufficiently enabling and supportive. The GEM defines 
entrepreneurial intention as the percentage of the adult population (individuals already engaged 
in any stage of entrepreneurial activity excluded) who intend to start a business within the 
next three years (Schøtt  et al., 2017). 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 4.3. Expectation to start a business for youth, 2013-17, Percentage of population 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2018) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2018), Special 
tabulations of the 2013-17 adult population surveys from the GEM. 
 
Figure 4.3 shows that youth are more likely to expect to create a business than adults in 
Danube Region countries. This also holds true for the entire European Union. This may 
reflect a growing global entrepreneurial culture, where entrepreneurship is increasingly 
regarded as a positive and viable career choice. Among the selected Danube Region 
countries, youth entrepreneurial intentions were the highest in Romania (44%) and Croatia 
(35%) and the lowest in Bulgaria (15%) and Germany (15%). According to the study 
"Entrepreneurship in Romania in 2012 and the Entrepreneurial Spirit in Europe", almost 80 percent 
of Romanian people under 30 with a university degree have positive attitudes towards 
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working on their own. To Romanians, the main motivators for start their own businesses 
are the prospect of a second income, independence from employers, and self-
fulfilment/possibility to materialize his or her own ideas (Romanian National News Agency 
AGERPRES, 2012). In contrast, Bulgarians’ low entrepreneurial intentions reveal that 
there are few profitable business opportunities (Andonova & Krusteff, 2017). 

4.3.2 Youth nascent entrepreneurs  
The GEM framework measures four stages of entrepreneurship: nascent entrepreneurship, 
new business ownership, established business ownership, and business discontinuation. 
The first stage of entrepreneurial activities, nascent entrepreneurship, measures the 
proportion of the adult population (18-64 years old) actively involved in setting up a 
business they will own or co-own. To be considered in this stage, the business must not 
have paid salaries, wages, or any other payments to the owners for more than three months.  
In Danube Region countries, youth are slightly more active as nascent entrepreneurs than 
the overall adult population. Similarly, as with entrepreneurial intentions, the most active 
nascent entrepreneurs come from Romania (8.6%), and the least active are Bulgarians 
(3.2%) (Figure 4.4).  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 4.4. Nascent entrepreneurship rate for youth, 2012-16, Percentage of population 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2017) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2017), Special 
tabulations of the 2012-16 adult population surveys from the GEM. 
 
The fact that on average only 6.4% of the youth in the Danube Region actually created 
their new ventures, and that they were in business for less than three months (nascent 
entrepreneurs) points to a gap between high entrepreneurial intentions and actual activities 
for setting up new ventures and commencing with business operations. This result also 
suggests that youth face relatively high barriers for business creation. This sharp drop 
between intentional and nascent entrepreneurs is even more marked for young women. 
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According to the latest GEM Global Youth Report from 2015 (Schøtt  et al., 2015), young 
women are more than four times more likely to express entrepreneurial intentions than to 
be nascent entrepreneurs. Given that the latter is the first stage of actual entrepreneurial 
activity, this is cause for concern. Young women’s lower confidence in their business-
related skills and knowledge, and their lack of access to appropriate role models, is likely to 
be a factor in their relative lack of willingness to start entrepreneurial ventures, as well as 
affect the sustainability of their businesses in the long run. 

4.3.3 Youth new entrepreneurs 
The second phase of entrepreneurial activity according to the GEM framework comprises 
of new business owners, who own a business venture for more than three months but less 
than three years and a half and have paid salaries. Regarding this measure, the gap between 
youth and adults is much smaller. The new business ownership rate for youth is lower than 
that of adults only in Hungary (2.6%). The highest rate for youth, again, was recorded in 
Romania (6.2%). The gap between new business ownership rate for youth and adults varied 
considerably across countries, where the rate for youth exceeded the rate for adults from 
13.9% in Romania to 0% in Germany.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 4.5. New business ownership rate for youth, 2012-16, Percentage of population 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2017) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2017), Special 
tabulations of the 2012-16 adult population surveys from the GEM. 
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4.3.4 Youth early-stage entrepreneurial activity  
The Total Early-stage Entrepreneurial Activity (TEA) rate measures individuals who are 
participating in either of the two initial phases of the entrepreneurial process: nascent 
entrepreneurs and new business owners. Measuring these two types of entrepreneurs is 
important as it provides the level of early-stage activity that will hopefully be transformed 
into established businesses. Over the 2013-17 period, youth early-stage entrepreneurial 
activity was higher than that of adults in all investigated Danube Region countries, except 
Slovakia. Youth early-stage entrepreneurial activity ranged from 4.9% in Bulgaria to 15% 
in Romania. The largest gaps between adult and youth early-stage entrepreneurial activity 
was recorded in Slovenia, the Czech Republic, and Romania. Early-stage entrepreneurial 
activity is a phase that is very sensitive because many entrepreneurial initiatives stop before 
the business is officially set up and before it begins to operate on the market. Thus, it is 
crucial for countries with higher levels of youth early-stage entrepreneurial engagement to 
know how to support individuals who decide to stay on the path of entrepreneurship and 
develop their business, thereby encouraging growth and new job creation (Rebernik et al., 
2017). 
 
Bulgaria is the country with lowest early-stage entrepreneurial activity. Yet despite the very 
low rate of early-stage entrepreneurship in Bulgaria, a relatively high percentage of these 
activities manage to survive long enough to become established businesses (Andonova & 
Krusteff, 2017).  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 4.6. Youth early-stage entrepreneurial activity, 2013-17, Percentage of population 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2018) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2018), Special 
tabulations of the 2013-17 adult population surveys from the GEM. 
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It can be concluded that although youth have the highest level of entrepreneurial intentions; 
their TEA rate shows the sharpest drop off between intentions and actual entrepreneurial 
behaviour. It is important for policy makers to address the factors that contribute to the 
difference between intentional and active entrepreneurs. Providing an enabling 
environment and appropriate entrepreneurship support policies and programmes would 
help actualise the intentions of youths. Supportive policies to encourage prospective youth 
entrepreneurs should include access to entrepreneurial finance (including grants and 
subsidies) and lower cost of access to physical infrastructure - communication, utilities, 
transportation, land or space, and much more (Schøtt  et al., 2015). 

4.3.5 Established business owners  
The next (third) phase in the development of enterprises is established entrepreneurship, 
which consists of entrepreneurs who own businesses and have paid salaries for more than 
42 months. These entrepreneurs have different features than new businesses, because they 
have already developed products, markets, and brands, have access to resources, and follow 
established patterns for operating their businesses. Over the 2012-16 period, only 1.8% of 
youth in the European Union were established business owners (Figure 4.7). The highest 
number of established youth entrepreneurs can be found in Romania (4.1%), where at the 
same time the gap between the proportion of youth and adult established entrepreneurs 
was the smallest (adults were 1.6 times more likely than youth to be established 
entrepreneurs). Germany faces the biggest gap between the proportion of youth and adults 
who are established business owners – adults are nearly five times more likely than youth 
to be established entrepreneurs. Conversely, the lowest number of established 
entrepreneurs is found in the Czech Republic (1.4%).  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 4.7. Youth established business owner rates, 2012-16, Percentage of population 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2017) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2017), Special 
tabulations of the 2012-16 adult population surveys from the GEM. 
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4.3.6 Youth business discontinuation  
Business discontinuation is the final stage of the entrepreneurial process. It is also called 
exit and refers to those who, for whatever reason, have exited from running a business in 
the past year. Reasons for business discontinuation are numerous and vary considerably 
across countries. Often, discontinuation of business is associated with unsuccessful or 
unprofitable business, but this is not always the case. It is an individual decision of a person 
to exit their business. The reasons for the discontinuation of business can be numerous, 
from retirement to the sale of the company or other decisions of the entrepreneur. Various 
studies (e.g. DeTiennea et al., 2015; Parastuty et al., 2016) note that the discontinuation of 
business does not necessarily mean a negative end to the entrepreneurial process, even if it 
is a failed undertaking, since it can have a positive impact on entrepreneurial activity in 
future. The most frequently cited reason from youth for discontinuing a business in the 
European Union, was that it was not profitable (27.5%). This response was very high in 
Austria (72.8%) and very low in Bulgaria (5.1%). The second and third most cited reasons 
for youth were “personal reasons” (20.6%) and “another job or business opportunity” 
(18.2%) (OECD/EU, 2017, p. 65).  
 
Figure 4.8 presents data for six Danube Region countries regarding exit rates. Croatia faces 
the highest proportion of both adults and youth who discontinued their businesses, with 
youth being even more vulnerable. Singer et al. (2018) provide two possible explanations 
for such results; first, the lower level of knowledge and skills to start and successfully run 
a business and, second, the inability of the entrepreneurial ecosystem to recognize the needs 
and difficulties of those who have started a business out of necessity and provide them 
with support. Slovakia has the greatest gap between youth and adult exit rates, with youth 
discontinuing their business to a lesser degree (1.4% vs. 4.2% for adults). Bulgaria faces the 
lowest exit rates, but at the same time it is also a country with the lowest TEA rates. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 4.8. Youth exit rates, 2016-17, Percentage of population 
 
Source of data: Adult population surveys GEM 2017, only for Hungary for 2016. 
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Individual participation across the range of phases comprising entrepreneurial activity 
(entrepreneurial intentions, nascent and new business activity, progression into established 
business ownership, and business discontinuation) can be viewed as a pipeline, where 
people participating in each phase are the source of those potentially advancing to the next 
phase (Schøtt  et al., 2015). The synthesis of the Danube Region countries youth 
entrepreneurial pipeline is presented in Table 4.1 by selected countries. The results are 
worrying, as they show great loss of entrepreneurship youth potential. Given that the 
majority of youth businesses are nascent and new businesses, interventions aimed at 
providing market dynamics and regulatory frameworks that contribute meaningfully to 
socio-economic development is needed. It is therefore necessary to detect and activate 
those individuals who show entrepreneurship potential, are motivated, and perceive 
business opportunities in their environment and encourage them to become entrepreneurs. 
An improved supportive environment for start-ups, entrepreneurship counselling and 
education, simplified legislative framework, and lower administrative barriers are all 
appropriate support measures which should be introduced to encourage individuals to 
actually choose entrepreneurial careers (Rebernik & Bradač Hojnik, 2017). 
 
Table 4.1. The youth entrepreneurial pipeline in the Danube Region, 2012-16 and 2013-17 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2017, 2018) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2017, 2018), 
Special tabulations of the 2012-16 and 2013-17 adult population surveys from the GEM. 
 

4.3.7 Reason for starting a business (opportunity vs. necessity)  
Entrepreneurial motivations differ greatly. The basic distinction is that some entrepreneurs 
create businesses when they see a business opportunity whereas other entrepreneurs are 
forced into starting a business out of necessity due to a lack of other options in the labour 
market. In all investigated Danube Region countries, youth TEA necessity 
entrepreneurship rates were lower than those of adults. This means youth entrepreneurs 
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start their businesses to pursue entrepreneurial opportunities more often than the overall 
population. The highest necessity entrepreneurship rates for youth as well as adults have 
been identified in Slovakia (29.2%) and Croatia (26.7%), whereas the lowest are in Austria 
(11.1%). Except for Austria, the Czech Republic, and Germany, all countries in the region 
face necessity-driven entrepreneurial activity above the European Union average. The gap 
between the proportion of necessity-driven youth and adult entrepreneurial activity was the 
highest in Hungary (9%) and the Czech Republic (8.5%) with youth being less 
entrepreneurially active due to necessity. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 4.9. Youth necessity entrepreneurship rates, 2013-17, Percentage of entrepreneurs 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2018) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2018), Special 
tabulations of the 2013-17 adult population surveys from the GEM. 
 
Opportunity based early-stage entrepreneurial activity is the percentage of those involved 
in early-stage entrepreneurial activity driven purely or partly by opportunity, as opposed to 
finding no other option for work. This includes taking advantage of a business opportunity 
or having a job but seeking a better opportunity. Opportunity-driven entrepreneurs are 
much more likely to survive and employ others than necessity-driven entrepreneurs. In all 
selected Danube Region countries, the opportunity motive was prevalent among youth. 
Only Bulgaria and Germany scored below the European Union average. In order to 
stimulate more quality entrepreneurial activity, opportunity-driven entrepreneurship needs 
to be promoted. According to the latest research findings (Fairlie & Fossen, 2018) 
opportunity entrepreneurship is related to indicators of growth-oriented businesses. New 
opportunity entrepreneurs are more likely to hire workers, whereas the majority of new 
necessity entrepreneurs are solo-entrepreneurs. 
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4.4 The performance of youth businesses 

4.4.1 Growth aspirations  
Growth aspiration has proven to be a key predictor of actual business growth (Wiklund & 
Shepherd, 2003; Delmar & Wiklund, 2008). Therefore, examining the expectations of 
youth early-stage entrepreneurs’ job creation offers valuable insights into the issues and 
challenges they face within different countries in the region. Entrepreneurs must also 
accept decisions in terms of whether they want their firms to grow or not. Most people 
involved in new firm formation have no growth aspirations (Henrekson, 2005). Although 
not all expectations materialize, growth aspirations have proven to be a good predictor of 
eventual growth (Davidsson & Wiklund, 2000).  
 
The GEM recognises that not all entrepreneurs have an equal impact on job creation. The 
GEM asks early-stage entrepreneurs how many employees (other than the owners 
themselves) they currently have and how many they expect to have in the next five years. 
The difference between current and expected employees indicates growth expectations. As 
this is a subjective assessment, it can be based on professional estimates regarding the 
growth potential of their businesses, but also on wishful thinking about growth lacking a 
firm foundation. We should therefore be aware of the limitations when researching 
entrepreneurial growth aspirations, because entrepreneurs very often do not have realistic 
expectations about the future growth of their businesses. Often, growth expectations are 
not met in practice, but it certainly matters that entrepreneurs exhibit growth aspirations, 
because the lack of growth aspirations often results in poor company growth. It can thus 
be concluded that in countries with considerably higher levels of entrepreneurial growth 
aspiration more new jobs are likely to be created (Rebernik et al., 2017). 
 
Llisterri et al. (2006) found that businesses created by young people tend to have a small 
impact on job creation and that only a few young self-employed individuals have become 
employers and are able to create new jobs. However, the study did find that self-
employment by youth facilitated higher levels of transition into paid employment within 
three years compared to the transition from unemployment. Based on this evidence we are 
unable to determine whether young(er) entrepreneurs tend to have higher growth potential 
than ‘older’ entrepreneurs (Ellis & Williams, 2011). 
 
Over the 2013-17 period, except in Bulgaria, in all investigated Danube Region countries, 
youth entrepreneurs were more likely than adult entrepreneurs to report that they expected 
their business to create a substantial number of jobs in the medium-term (Figure 4.10). In 
Bulgaria most entrepreneurial endeavours grow slowly. According to the Bulgarian national 
GEM report, the reasons may lie in the current industry sector distribution of 
entrepreneurship and its high exposure to economic cycles, the scarcity of relevant skills 
on the local labour market, and an extreme pessimism of new entrepreneurs that might or 
might not materialise in the years to come (Andonova & Krusteff, 2017). Only two 
countries in the region; Bulgaria and Austria, were below the European Union average 
(10.8%) of youth who reported that they expected their businesses to generate at least 19 
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new jobs over the next five years. The highest were expectations of Hungarian (20.6%) and 
Romanian (20%) new youth entrepreneurs. In order to fuel the Danube Region’s economic 
growth, it is important to identify these high-growth early-stage ventures and create the 
necessary regulatory environment to encourage their growth, thereby adding new 
dynamism to the economy. Since youth tend to lack appropriate skills and knowledge, 
managerial capacity is critically important. This is where having a functional educational 
system is of utmost importance. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 4.10. Growth expectations among new youth entrepreneurs, 2013-17, Percentage of 
all early-stage entrepreneurs 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2018) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2018), Special 
tabulations of the 2013-17 adult population surveys from the GEM. 
Note: Percentage of early-stage entrepreneurs who indicated at least 19 new jobs would be created 
over the next five years 

4.4.2 International orientation  
In today’s global economy, global trade is increasingly important. Multinational enterprises 
are not unique in their international orientations; start-ups and SMEs are using the latest 
technologies to become increasingly well equipped to expand the scope of their businesses. 
Small entrepreneurs seek international markets when their products or services are unique. 
Several theories from the international business literature have been presented to explain 
why firms engage in international operations. The monopolistic advantage theory suggests 
that firms will internationalise when they can use their established advantages or unique 
products and services, which must be spread across as many potential markets as soon as 
the opportunity arises (i.e., to get first-mover advantage). Through internationalisation, 
broader leverage of substantial investments in businesses is possible. Geographic factors 
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(e.g., country size, location) and connections with strategic partners in new locales can also 
affect cross-border activities (Kelley et al., 2011; Močnik & Širec, 2010). Meanwhile, 
product cycle theory suggests that firms internationalise to protect their existing markets 
for their mature products or services. Finally, the stage theory of internationalisation 
suggests that a firm’s international operations will gradually increase as it gains knowledge 
and experience in the international arena and develops relationships across international 
boundaries (Westhead et al., 2001). It is well known that, in some high-tech industries, a 
firm producing innovative products that has only a few (if any) potential domestic clients 
must internationalise if it is to stay in business. Kafouros et al.’s (2008, p. 63) argument 
goes further to state that “firms need to have a sufficient degree of internationalisation, i.e., 
be active in many markets, to capture successfully the fruits of innovation”. The literature 
indicates that technological resources could also significantly influence firms’ 
internationalisation (Kyläheiko et al., 2011). 
 
A specific GEM measure assesses the extent to which entrepreneurs sell to customers 
outside their economies. Internationalisation is—on average—lowest in factor-driven 
economies and increases with economic development (Bosma et al., 2012). In all Danube 
Region countries except Bulgaria, youth entrepreneurs are more internationally active than 
adults (Figure 4.11). This indicates that youth are better equipped to enter international 
markets. The highest percentage of those who report that more than 25% of their sales 
come from outside their national economy has been identified in the Czech Republic. The 
lowest, on the other hand, is in Bulgaria. It is remarkable that the international orientation 
of Bulgarian ventures is so much lower than the international orientation in the other 
Danube Region economies. Andonova and Krusteff (2017) emphasize the importance of 
the empowerment of early-stage Bulgarian entrepreneurs to identify opportunities and scale 
up abroad. 
 
The proximity and the European Union membership of most Danube Region countries 
provide an enormous opportunity for early-stage entrepreneurs to engage in 
internationalisation, not only in terms of export opportunities in the EU, but also the 
possibility to enter value chains led by EU multinationals. For this to happen in a 
sustainable way, however, less developed countries in the region cannot rely only on cheap 
factors of production for competitiveness.  
 
Price-based competition is fierce and the cost advantage of some countries (e.g. Bulgaria) 
is being increasingly eroded by the advance of lower labour cost countries and regions such 
as India, China, and South East Asia. It is evident that the issue of internationalisation is 
closely linked to innovation, since firms that are able to innovate in terms of differentiated 
products or increased efficiency are better able to withstand competition in domestic 
markets from overseas and to export themselves. In a move away from regional 
competitiveness based on cheaper factor costs to competitiveness based on added value, 
sound public policies in the fields of technology and innovation play a crucial role. 
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Figure 4.11. International orientation of youth early-stage entrepreneurs, 2013-17, 
Percentage of all early-stage entrepreneurs 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2018) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2018), Special 
tabulations of the 2013-17 adult population surveys from the GEM. 
Note: Percentage of early-stage entrepreneurs who indicated that more than 25% of their sales come 
from outside their economy  

4.4.3 Innovation capacity  
Entrepreneurial innovation depends on both individual factors and the environment in 
which individuals act. According to Koellinger (2008), the distribution of innovative and 
imitative entrepreneurship varies across countries. Entrepreneurs in highly developed 
countries are significantly more likely to engage in innovative rather than purely imitative 
activities. The existence of business opportunities in general, is influenced by 
environmental factors such as changes in technology, politics, regulation, and 
demographics, or by other trends in society, such as changes in culture, fashion, and 
urbanization (Koellinger, 2008), all of which are quite diverse within the Danube Region. 
An individual’s probability of exploiting an innovative business idea is a function of various 
factors, such as entrepreneur proactiveness (Shabbir et al., 2010), individual creativity, and 
alertness to business opportunities. In addition, individual preferences, opportunity costs, 
cognitive styles, and the use of particular decision heuristics influence the probability that 
someone who developed an innovative business idea actually decides to exploit it 
(Koellinger, 2008). Although innovators compete primarily on quality, imitators compete 
mainly on price (Van der Zwan et al., 2012, p. 40). 
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The GEM survey assesses the innovation level of early-stage entrepreneurship by 
establishing whether (potential) customers already know a product or a service similar to 
the one offered by a nascent or new business.  
 
Slovenian and Austrian early-stage entrepreneurs are more likely to offer new products and 
services relative to the other investigated countries in the region (Figure 4.12). 43% of 
Slovenian youth indicated that they were innovative, which was well above the EU average 
(30%). The gap between youth and adults was small in almost all countries except Slovenia 
(8.1%). It should be emphasized that the answers provided by early-stage entrepreneurs are 
subjective and reflect the environment in which these entrepreneurs operate. Most likely, 
entrepreneurs from less economically developed countries perceive the use of new 
technologies more loosely than their counterparts in highly developed economies and more 
innovative and technologically stronger environments (Rebernik et al., 2018). 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 4.12. Product innovation of youth early-stage entrepreneurs, 2013-17, Percentage of 
all early-stage entrepreneurs 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2018) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2018), Special 
tabulations of the 2013-17 adult population surveys from the GEM. 
Note: Percentage of early-stage entrepreneurs who responded that they offer products and services 
that were new and unfamiliar to potential customers. 
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4.5 Barriers and challenges of youth entrepreneurship 

4.5.1 Youth attitudes towards entrepreneurship 
Youth attitudes towards entrepreneurial careers are dependent on individuals' perceptions 
of business opportunities and their own capabilities (motivation and skills) to seize 
opportunities as well as special conditions within the environment. In addition to the ability 
to identify sound business opportunities, self-perception and the perception of 
entrepreneurship, knowledge and skills required for entrepreneurship, fear of failure, and 
other inhibiting factors may act as barriers to successful business creation. These factors 
constitute particular obstacles for youth who have not yet had the time to accumulate much 
experience, skills, or knowledge in the educational process or later in the labour market 
compared to adults.  
 
While there is no singular definition of entrepreneurship skills, it is widely accepted that 
this set of skills includes skills related to starting and operating a business, as well as skills 
and personal characteristics related to the generation of ideas, pursuit of opportunities, self-
motivation, perseverance, teamwork, networking, and managing risk. These skills are often 
related to flexibility, creativity, and problem solving, which are critical as an entrepreneur 
but also useful as an employee or in other environments (e.g. volunteering, social 
entrepreneurship) (OECD/EC, 2016). This is an extremely wide range of skills that young 
people have not yet developed to a sufficient extent. Therefore, they need educational 
support, both formal and informal.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 4.13. Skills as a barrier to business creation for youth, 2013-17, Percentage of adult 
population 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2018) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2018), Special 
tabulations of the 2013-17 adult population surveys from the GEM. 
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Figure 4.13 presents the percentage of adults and youth in the Danube Region that reported 
having the skills and knowledge to start a business. In all investigated countries, except in 
Romania, youth were less confident than adults in their entrepreneurship knowledge and 
skills. In Romania almost half (49%) of youth reported that they have the skills to start a 
business. In Germany on the other hand, more than two thirds of youth suggested that a 
lack of entrepreneurship skills is a barrier to business creation. The gap between the 
proportion of youth and adults who felt that they possess the adequate skills and knowledge 
to start a business was the greatest in Germany and Croatia, with youth being far more 
cautious in their self-perception. 
 
Unfortunately, no mechanism exists to objectively measure such an opinion, as 
entrepreneurial knowledge and skills are tested in practice (Rebernik et al., 2018). It may be 
that individuals assess their own capabilities and capacities too high, but the enhancement 
of entrepreneurial potential is very important. Of course, this is not sufficient if the 
activities are not focused on new job creation or an increase in added value. It is impossible 
to force creativity and entrepreneurial spirit upon individuals; we may only motivate them 
with adequate economic and developmental policies to consider entrepreneurial careers as 
a realistic option (Rebernik et al., 2017). 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 4.14. Fear of failure as a barrier to business creation for youth, 2013-17, Percentage 
of adult population 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2018) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2018), Special 
tabulations of the 2013-17 adult population surveys from the GEM. 
 
Fear of failure can be a strong deterrent when deciding to enter entrepreneurship. In 
innovative economies in 2017 it was, on average, higher than in factor-driven and 
efficiency-driven economies, which reflects the fact that personal perceptions of individuals 
are closely linked to their social environments and cultural norms within those 
environments. Fear of failure in developed economies is most likely connected with taking 
on the risks of self-employment than staying in a safer working environment or being 
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employed by established employers, which are numerous in innovative economies and 
fewer in efficiency-driven and factor-driven economies (Rebernik et al., 2018).  
 
In all investigated countries except Austria, the proportion of youth who reported fear of 
failure was below the European Union average as well as below of those reported by adults. 
Austrian youth reported the strongest fear of failure (47%) among the Danube Region 
countries. The percentage among countries varies between 47% in Austria and 36% in 
Slovenia. If fear of failure is low, it is expected that individuals will be less inhibited by the 
inherent risks of doing business. Fear of failure can be influenced by intrinsic personality 
traits, as well as by societal norms and regulations. 
 
According to Schøtt  et al. (2015), older youth display the highest level of entrepreneurial 
propensity. They have the highest level of confidence in their own ability to run a business. 
This might be linked to the fact that individuals in this age group have had the time as well 
as the opportunity to develop their skills and knowledge through education as well as 
through work experience.  

4.5.2 Youth working and digital experiences  
An important aspect of the transition from childhood to adulthood is the transition from 
school, i.e. formal education, to working life. This might happen gradually, but to a large 
extend depends on the organisation of education systems, the situation of the labour 
market, and personal choice. Starting one’s own business is only one of several ways to 
accomplish this transition.   
 
Entrepreneurship research examines the process by which entrepreneurs gain the necessary 
qualifications to create a start-up firm. Lazear (2002) finds that entrepreneurs possess 
knowledge gained through a portfolio of activities and that they are generalists rather than 
specialists. So, the prior background of the entrepreneur is indeed important (Colombatto 
& Melnik, 2007). According to Lazear (2002), the most important determinant of becoming 
an entrepreneur is the number of prior roles held by the individual. Entrepreneurs are 
multi-skilled either due to their initial endowment or because they acquire the skills that 
they lack. It is generally witnessed that people obtain relevant work experience before 
involving themselves in entrepreneurship. Such work experience might be helpful in taking 
the decisive step to continue with organizational employment or to establish themselves as 
entrepreneurs (Rider et al., 2013). This is especially important for youth. They can gain 
skills both during and after they are engaged in an educational system. Figure 4.15 presents 
data on youth work experience while studying for selected Danube Region countries. 
Youth between 15-34 years showed different levels of prior work experience. In Romania, 
92.2% did not gain any type of work experience during their study, while in the Czech 
Republic almost 48% of youth reported paid work experience. The highest percentage of 
youth with paid work experience was recorded in Austria (54.5%), while in Hungary youth 
unpaid work experience was the highest (36.8%). Germany and Austria were the countries 
with the lowest percentage of unpaid work experience for youth while studying. It is 
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important to note that there is a relation between past work experience and entrepreneurial 
intention.  
 
Prior work experience and prior entrepreneurship knowledge are the important 
considerations regarding intention towards entrepreneurial activities (Politis et al., 2002), 
therefore effective supporting mechanisms allowing young people to acquire the 
competencies and skills they need to pursue entrepreneurship and to lay the groundwork 
for developing a culture of entrepreneurship are of utmost importance. 
 

 
Figure 4.15. Youth work experience while studying, 2016 
 
Source of data: Eurostat (2018), Labour force survey 
 
Concerted efforts are needed to integrate entrepreneurship education within and across 
Danube Region countries. Building the capacity of teachers to inculcate entrepreneurship 
skills among students is critical in ensuring that entrepreneurship is integrated within the 
education system. In addition, there is a need for strengthening the capacity of vocational 
training and apprenticeship systems to equip young people with the skills to pursue 
entrepreneurship and self-employment (UNCTAD, 2015). 
 
Most start-ups are created within entrepreneurial teams (Aldrich et al., 2002; Ruef et al., 
2003). Existing research shows a strong association between higher corporate success and 
team-created ventures (Birley & Stockley, 2000; Eisenhardt & Schoonhoven, 1990). One 
of the reasons for this superior performance lies in the greater human and social capital of 
entrepreneurial teams. 
 
Figure 4.16 presents the proportion of youth early-stage entrepreneurs who operate in 
teams. In all Danube Region countries, except in Romania, youth were more likely than 
adults to be involved in entrepreneurial teams when starting their business. Over the 2012-
16 period, 21.4% of youth in the European Union were in the process of starting a business 
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within a group of three or more entrepreneurs. In Slovenia and Hungary more than one-
third of youth early-stage entrepreneurs were working in a team of three or more (in 
Slovenia (35.2%) and in Hungary (31.7%)). Conversely, the lowest percentages were 
recorded in Austria (16.7%) and the Czech Republic (17.9%). 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 4.16. Proportion of youth entrepreneurs who operate in teams, 2012-16 
 
Source of data: OECD/EU (2017) - Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM) (2017), Special 
tabulations of the 2012-16 adult population surveys from the GEM. 
 
Technology offers today's 'net-generation' new opportunities for learning, creating, and 
participating, while it also brings challenges regarding privacy, internet safety, and media 
literacy (European Commission, 2009). Digital skills and other transversal skills are 
becoming necessary for young people to be included and find their way in the labour 
market. There are various definitions of digital skills or competencies. In addition, several 
terms, such as 'digital literacy', 'digital competence', 'ICT-related skills' and 'e-skills' are often 
used synonymously to describe digital skills. In general, digital skills encompass a range of 
basic to highly advanced skills that enable the use of digital technologies (digital knowledge) 
as well as the basic cognitive, emotional or social skills necessary for the use of digital 
technologies (European Union, 2017). 
 
Figure 4.17 shows how young people obtain IT skills in the selected countries of the 
Danube Region. Among these countries, there are great differences in the level of acquiring 
such skills within formal education systems compared to youth engagement in gaining this 
know-how independently. Acquiring IT skills thorough formal educational institutions was 
ranked the highest in Slovakia (86%) and the lowest in Romania (46%). Slovenian and 
German youth reported the highest percentages of obtaining IT skills through self-study 
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(learning by doing). According to the Eurostat (2017) ICT survey the percentage of youth 
accessing the internet daily is quite high across the entire region (between 92% to 95% in 
eight investigated countries). Romania in Bulgaria reported the lowest daily internet access 
(77% and 83% respectively). 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 4.17. Ways to obtain IT skills (16 to 29 years old), 2011 
 
Source of data: Eurostat (2018), ICT Survey 
 
The Internet is often used as a marketing tool to sell products and services. Creating a web 
page is one possibility. Figure 4.18 shows the percentage of youth who have created a web 
page. Slovenian youth report the highest engagement in this area, whereas Romanian youth 
show the lowest ability to utilise this tool. This is likely due to a combination of a lack of 
appropriate skills, inadequate access to the relevant physical infrastructure (especially in the 
rural areas), and cost factors. Lower levels of digital skills inhibit youth from mitigating the 
negative impacts of potentially small or/and over-traded local markets, which is likely to 
reduce their opportunities to start businesses and sustain and/or grow them. 
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Figure 4.18. Youth who have created a web page (16 to 29 years old), 2013 
 
Source of data: Eurostat (2018), ICT Survey 
 
Youth work and non-formal learning play an important role in developing the creative and 
innovative potential of young people, including entrepreneurial and digital skills. Youth 
policy and programmes at the EU and national level support these objectives. Talent 
development, creative skills, entrepreneurial mindsets, and cultural expressions of young 
people should be encouraged amongst all youth. Making new technologies readily available 
to empower young talent is of utmost importance. Initiatives supporting digital 
entrepreneurship should be transferred between less and better developed countries in the 
region. Developing relevant skills means adapting scholastic curricula and IT infrastructure 
to digital changes, but also promoting entrepreneurial and IT skills among different groups 
of youth (highly educated, youth NEETS3, and unemployed youth). 

4.6 Conclusions and discussion 

An overview of the research results on selected aspects of youth entrepreneurial 
engagement in the Danube Region suggests the confirmation of the preliminary research 
question, namely that the countries of the Danube Region differ considerably in selected 
aspects in terms of youth entrepreneurship. We also identified significant differences 
between young people and the adult population regarding all investigated segments. In the 
following section we summarize the key findings of the chapter. 
 
Youth entrepreneurial activity can be one of the possible exits from the labour market, 
hence the importance of data on youth unemployment in the Danube Region. This brings 
to light significant points of difference for countries in the region. For example, in Bosnia 

                                                           
3 A NEET is a young person who is "Not in Education, Employment, or Training". 
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and Herzegovina, youth unemployment is as high as 55.4 percent. Following youth 
unemployment, we displayed the level and quality of self-employment and entrepreneurial 
activities for youths. Although nearly half of youth prefer to be self-employed over working 
as an employee, the proportion of self-employed youth compared to adults remains 2.4 
times lower. The entire region is facing the changing nature of self-employment with an 
increase in self-employed workers without employees. Some explanation might be found 
within the trends of the digital economy, allowing for different kinds of working 
arrangements – positive as well as negative (e.g. dependent self-employment). 
 
We then present GEM data regarding youth entrepreneurial processes across multiple 
phases of entrepreneurial activity. The rates of youth entrepreneurial activity per individual 
phase of the process differ notably among individual Danube Region countries. In general, 
youth are more likely to expect to create a business than adults, but a sharp downturn from 
intentional to nascent entrepreneurs is evident. Within the next phase – new business 
ownership, the gap between the youth and adult population is much smaller and varies 
considerably across countries. Considering the last two phases together, Total Youth Early-
stage Entrepreneurial Activity (TEA) over the 2013-17 period ranged from 4.9% in 
Bulgaria to 15% in Romania. For policy makers it is important to identify and address the 
factors that contribute to the fall off between intentional and active entrepreneurs. A 
supportive framework for start-ups as well as adequate consultancy and education 
accompanied by a simple legal infrastructure and less bureaucracy would definitively 
facilitate this path. Established business ownership is the third phase of the GEM cycle. 
Adults were nearly three times more likely than youth to be established entrepreneurs in 
the investigated Danube Region countries. The discrepancy between the youth and adult 
rates deserves attention. Policies aimed at supporting promising early-stage entrepreneurs 
among the youth are needed to improve the sustainability of their businesses so that they 
can contribute more effectively to the economy within the region. The last part of the 
entrepreneurship process presented in this chapter is business discontinuance. The GEM 
studies two aspects of business discontinuance: (1) the rate of the population who 
discontinue their business and (2) the reasons for discontinuance. Among the investigated 
countries, Croatia recorded the highest proportion of both adults and youth who 
discontinued their businesses. The most frequently cited reason of youth for discontinuing 
a business in the European Union was that it was not profitable (27.5%). Reports of this 
reason were very high in Austria (72.8%) and very low in Bulgaria (5.1%) (OECD/EU, 
2017, p. 65). 
 
After having synthesised our findings regarding youth participation across the range of 
entrepreneurial activity phases in the youth entrepreneurial pipeline, results show the great 
loss of entrepreneurial youth potential (see Table 4.1). Given that the majority of youth 
businesses are nascent and new businesses, interventions aimed at providing the correct 
market dynamics and regulatory frameworks for enabling meaningful contributions to 
socio-economic development are needed. Fortunately, within the investigated Danube 
Region countries, the opportunity motive was prevalent among youth. Opportunity-driven 
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entrepreneurs employ more and are also more competitive, therefore opportunity-driven 
entrepreneurship needs to be promoted extensively throughout the entire region. 
 
Regarding the performance of youth business, we have identified growth aspirations, 
international orientation, and innovation capacity. All three indicators help to understand 
and explain the influence that individual (young) entrepreneurs have on society. Over the 
2013-17 period, in all investigated Danube Region countries except Bulgaria, youth 
entrepreneurs expressed higher growth aspirations (the desired growth in the number of 
employees) than adult entrepreneurs. Similarly, the second performance indicator – 
international orientation – shows, that youth entrepreneurs are more internationally active 
than adults in all investigated Danube Region countries except Bulgaria. International 
orientation was expressed through the percentage of sales coming from abroad, with the 
Czech Republic scoring the best. Since internationalisation is closely linked to innovation, 
we have presented data on the product innovation of youth early-stage entrepreneurs over 
the period 2013-17. Slovenian and Austrian early-stage entrepreneurs (youth and adults) 
are more likely to offer new products and services relative to other investigated countries 
in the region, and the gap between youth and adults (with youth being slightly more 
innovative) is the smallest in comparison with the previous two performance indicators. 
All indicators presented have some limitations which must be taken into consideration. For 
instance, we must accept the subjective perceptions of entrepreneurs; there is also the 
possibility of biased estimations by entrepreneurs due to differences in the development of 
the economies in which they operate. 
 
The last section of this chapter investigates barriers and challenges for youth 
entrepreneurship by examining youth attitudes towards entrepreneurship as well as 
working and digital experiences. Although when implementing business ideas youths face 
multiple barriers including complex administrative burdens, lack of finances and funding 
opportunities, the stigma associated with bankruptcy legislation, etc., this discussion 
focuses on only two selected topics.  
 
Individual attitudes towards entrepreneurship can be investigated through two indicators 
from GEM research. First is the individual perception of having the right skills and 
knowledge to start a business. Second is the perceived feasibility of starting a business 
through the fear of failure indicator. In all investigated countries except Romania, youth 
were less confident than adults in their entrepreneurship knowledge and skills. This self-
perceived potential ranged from 28.8% in Germany to 49% in Romania. Unfortunately, no 
mechanism exists to verify such opinions, as entrepreneurial knowledge and skills are tested 
in practice. On the other hand, except in Austria, youth reported lower levels of fear of 
failure than adults.  
 
In contemporary digital society, prior working and digital experiences determine the 
possible transition of youth to entrepreneurial carriers. Youth working experiences while 
studying differ significantly among investigated countries in the Danube Region. In 
Romania 92.2% did not gain any type of work experience during their study, while in the 
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Czech Republic more than 70% of youths reported paid and unpaid work experience. Our 
analysis further reveals that youths were more likely than adults to be involved in 
entrepreneurial teams when starting business. This indicator promises higher start-up 
success. Finally, some aspects of youth digital skills were studied. Results reveal that skill-
level, as well as ways to obtain skills, differ significantly among countries, with Slovenia 
scoring the highest by obtaining IT skills through self-study, and Romania showing the 
lowest level in all investigated methods for obtaining IT skills. Slovenian youth also 
reported the highest levels of engagement in creating a web page. Youth work and different 
forms of learning play an important role in developing the creative and innovative potential 
of young people, including entrepreneurial as well as digital skills. This potential can be 
harnessed, through the development of youth policies and programmes in Danube Region 
countries. In designing a youth entrepreneurship policy, one size does not fit all. The 
national socio-economic context and specific development challenges faced by each 
country will to a large degree determine the overall approach to youth entrepreneurship 
development. 
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Reviews 

Review by Prof. Dr. Boštjan Antončič 
The authors of the book present an updated Danube Region Entrepreneurship 
Observatory with a focus on three domains of entrepreneurship in the Danube Region 
countries: entrepreneurship frameworks, female entrepreneurship, and youth 
entrepreneurship. The entrepreneurship ecosystem and conditions for doing business are 
described along with entrepreneurial activity in each country. Female and youth 
entrepreneurship are portrayed in terms of self-employment, entrepreneurial activity, 
performance, barriers, and challenges. The domains considered are all very important for 
the development of entrepreneurship and, consequently, the economies of the Danube 
Region. The book represents a valuable resource for researchers, business people, policy 
makers, and other people interested in entrepreneurship and business of the region. 

Review by Prof. Dr. Vojko Potočan 
The new book of Danube Region Entrepreneurship Observatory offers a thorough 
theoretical and practical overview of how countries from the Danube Region implement 
entrepreneurship through the development of an entrepreneurship ecosystem, women 
entrepreneurship, and youth entrepreneurship.  
 
While the overall focus of this new book follows previous publications about the 
development of entrepreneurship in the Danube Region, all the material has stimulated 
further research, thinking, and reading of less-considered and known issues, which are in 
the forefront of interests of the leading academic and practitioner communities around the 
world. The authors examine nine countries – i.e. Austria, Bulgaria, Croatia, Czech Republic, 
Germany, Hungary, Romania, and Slovenia on the base of selected data sources (Global 
Entrepreneurship Index (GEDI, 2018), Doing Business (Doing Business, 2018), the 
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Eurostat (2018), Labour Force Survey, and OECD surveys), and results of their surveys 
(Global Entrepreneurship Monitor, and SME Performance Review).  
 
The entrepreneurship ecosystem presents entrepreneurship frameworks as preconditions 
for the development of entrepreneurship and their quality in differently developed 
countries in the Danube Region. The authors analysed characteristics and factors that 
determine situations, and they revealed possibilities and opportunities for accelerating 
entrepreneurship by governments and other influential stakeholders in the considered 
countries. The women entrepreneurship considered gender differences and how the depth 
of the gender gap differs across indicators regarding both quantity and quality of 
entrepreneurial activity of the women’s population in Danube countries. Analyses of 
various situations established bases for further research of recognized un-consistent 
relations about female entrepreneurship, as the individual countries in comparison appear 
at different ends of various indicator scales. In researching youth entrepreneurship, the 
authors present basic information and an analysis of youth self-employment and 
entrepreneurship in selected Danube Region countries. Their results revealed that youth 
are more likely to expect to create a business than adults, but in later stages of their active 
involvement in setting up a business, a sharp drop off between intentional and nascent 
entrepreneurs is evident. Consequently, entrepreneurship stakeholders – from policy 
makers to educational institutions – need to care for appropriate frameworks and 
conditions for further development of youth entrepreneurship as a promising group of 
future entrepreneurs.  
 
The book “Danube Region Entrepreneurship Observatory: Entrepreneurship Ecosystem, 
Women and Youth Entrepreneurship” provides a clear and concise view of situations, 
possible solutions, and future trends of entrepreneurship for policy makers, researchers, 
and other stakeholders included in the entrepreneurship environment in countries from the 
Danube Region. In addition, the book offers quality theoretical and practical bases for B.S., 
M.S., and PhD students in their study of entrepreneurship. 
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